



European Union Committee

9th Report of Session 2013–14

The Role of National Parliaments in the European Union

Ordered to be printed 11 March 2014 and published 24 March 2014

Published by the Authority of the House of Lords

London: The Stationery Office Limited £14.50

The European Union Committee

The Committee considers EU documents in advance of decisions being taken on them in Brussels, in order to influence the Government's position and to hold them to account.

The Government are required to deposit EU documents in Parliament, and to produce within two weeks an Explanatory Memorandum setting out the implications for the UK. The Committee examines these documents, and 'holds under scrutiny' any about which it has concerns, entering into correspondence with the relevant Minister until satisfied. Letters must be answered within two weeks. Under the 'scrutiny reserve resolution', the Government may not agree in the EU Council of Ministers to any proposal still held under scrutiny; reasons must be given for any breach.

The Committee also conducts inquiries and makes reports. The Government are required to respond in writing to a report's recommendations within two months of publication. If the report is for debate, then there is a debate in the House of Lords, which a Minister attends and responds to.

The Committee has six Sub-Committees, which are: Economic and Financial Affairs (Sub-Committee A) Internal Market, Infrastructure and Employment (Sub-Committee B) External Affairs (Sub-Committee C) Agriculture, Fisheries, Environment and Energy (Sub-Committee D) Justice, Institutions and Consumer Protection (Sub-Committee E) Home Affairs, Health and Education (Sub-Committee F)

Our Membership

The Members of the European Union Committee are:

Lord Boswell of Aynho (Chairman) Lord Hannay of Chiswick The Earl of Sandwich

Lord Bowness Lord Harrison Baroness Scott of Needham Market

Lord Cameron of DillingtonLord Maclennan of RogartLord TomlinsonBaroness CorstonLord MarlesfordLord TugendhatLord DearBaroness O'CathainLord Wilson of Tillyorn

Baroness Eccles of Moulton

Lord Foulkes of Cumnock

Baroness Parminter
Baroness Quin

Information about the Committee

For information freely available on the web, our homepage is http://www.parliament.uk/hleu
There you will find many of our publications, along with press notices, details of membership and forthcoming meetings, and other information about the ongoing work of the Committee and its Sub-Committees, each of which has its own homepage.

General Information

General information about the House of Lords and its Sub-Committees, including guidance to witnesses, details of current inquiries and forthcoming meetings is on the internet at http://www.parliament.uk/business/lords/

Select Committee Staff

The current staff of the Committee are Jake Vaughan (Clerk), Luke Hussey (Second Clerk) and Karen Sumner (Committee Assistant).

Contacts for the European Union Committee

Contact details for individual Sub-Committees are given on the website. General correspondence should be addressed to the Clerk of the European Union Committee, Committee Office, House of Lords, London, SW1A 0PW. General enquiries 020 7219 5791. The Committee's email address is euclords@parliament.uk

CONTENTS

	Paragraph	Page
Summary		5
Chapter 1: Introduction	1	7
The current role of national parliaments in the EU	4	7
Conduct of the inquiry	9	8
Our aim	14	9
Implementing improvements	17	9
Chapter 2: National scrutiny	21	11
Effective national scrutiny	21	11
Different systems	28	12
Practicalities of scrutiny work	31	13
Access to information	31	13
Capacity	32	13
Prioritisation and resources	33	14
Chapter 3: Dialogue with the European Commission	36	15
Engagement between national parliaments and the		
Commission	36	15
Early engagement with policy proposals	41	16
Direct contact with Commissioners and officials	52	18
Making proposals: a Green Card?	55	19
Chapter 4: The Reasoned Opinion procedure	60	21
Overview	60	21
Box 1: The Reasoned Opinion procedure		21
Box 2: What is the difference between a Reasoned Opin and a Yellow Card?	nion	22
Table 1: Number of Reasoned Opinions issued 2010–20	12	23
Box 3: Yellow Cards	13	23
Scope	72	25
Deadline	80	27
Commission engagement	86	28
Effect	92	29
Threshold	96	30
Timing	97	30
Another aspect of the legislative procedure: first reading		31
Chapter 5: Inter-parliamentary co-operation	103	32
Co-operation with the European Parliament	103	32
Forms of inter-parliamentary co-operation	111	34
Box 4: Key forms of inter-parliamentary co-operation		34
COSAC	115	36
Inter-parliamentary conference on CFSP/CSDP	122	37
Inter-parliamentary conference on economic and finance	ial	
governance	124	38
Parliamentary scrutiny of Europol	127	38
Parliamentary scrutiny of Eurojust	129	39

Informal 'clusters of interest' conferences	132	39
Direct contact between parliamentarians	135	40
Network of representatives of national parliaments	136	40
IPEX (Inter-Parliamentary EU Information Exchange		
website)	139	41
Chapter 6: Economic and financial governance	142	42
'Genuine Economic and Monetary Union'	142	42
A democratic deficit?	150	44
Providing democratic consent: the role of national		
parliaments	157	45
Conclusions	163	46
Chapter 7: Summary of conclusions and		
recommendations	168	48
Appendix 1: List of Members and Declaration of Interests		58
Appendix 2: List of Witnesses		60
Appendix 3: Call for Evidence		64
Appendix 4: Evolution of the Role of National Parliaments		67
Appendix 5: Note of informal session, Vilnius COSAC,		
October 2013		69
Appendix 6: Written contributions and reasoned opinions by		
National Parliaments		73
Appendix 7: Glossary and list of acronyms		77

Evidence is published online at http://www.parliament.uk/hleu and available for inspection at the Parliamentary Archives (020 7219 5314)

References in footnotes to the Report are as follows:

Q refers to a question in oral evidence.

Witness names without a question reference refer to written evidence.

SUMMARY

National parliaments can contribute actively to the good functioning of the European Union. This is not only the view of the House of Lords European Union Committee: it is stated clearly in the Treaty on European Union. It has never been more important that national parliaments should play a full and active role, both individually and collectively. However, much more could be achieved, within the existing Treaty structure.

This report is aimed at a wide range of policymakers and others, within the UK and across the EU. We offer it as a contribution to an ongoing debate. We suggest a range of practical options, which could improve the involvement of national parliaments in the formulation and implementation of EU policies.

Treaty change is not necessary to enhance the role of national parliaments in the EU. More than anything else, this is a matter for the will of parliamentarians. Important improvements should be secured through the autonomous action of national parliaments, and through actions collectively agreed between the national parliaments, the Commission, the Council and the European Parliament where relevant.

The effective involvement of national parliaments is fundamental to ensuring that there is accountability, and legitimacy, for the actions of the Union. Our report highlights five areas where national parliaments can and should be more effective in the shaping of EU policies and legislation.

National scrutiny

Effective scrutiny by national parliaments of the activities of their own governments on EU matters is essential.

National scrutiny systems will inevitably vary according to the national context. Whatever system suits the national context, it is vital that national parliaments carefully scrutinise the EU activities of their national governments, and hold them to account. While each national parliament will determine for itself the best means of doing this, we can nonetheless learn from each other. The Conference of Parliamentary Committees for EU Affairs (COSAC) could contribute to strengthening these processes.

Dialogue between national parliaments and the EU institutions

National parliaments should have a greater role in considering EU policies at an early stage, before hard and fast battle lines have been drawn. The European Commission says that it would welcome this 'upstream' or 'pre-legislative' scrutiny of policies. However, the Commission itself must do much more to show that it can be responsive to suggestions and concerns raised by national parliaments, whether at this early stage of policy development, or later on.

As part of this proactive role, groups of like-minded national parliaments, acting together, should be able to make constructive suggestions for EU policy initiatives.

The reasoned opinion procedure

The Lisbon Treaty 2009 gave national parliaments a formal role in the scrutiny of EU legislation, allowing each chamber to issue a reasoned opinion if it considers that a proposal breaches the principle of subsidiarity (under which EU-level action may be taken only if the objective cannot be achieved at national or local level), and triggering a 'Yellow Card' if over one third of national chambers or parliaments issue reasoned opinions. Technical deficiencies have meant that the procedure has not been as effective as hoped. These deficiencies could, and should, be corrected. The key ways to improve the working of the reasoned opinion procedure are:

- *scope:* to extend the scope of the procedure to include the proportionality principle—that is, that the proposal should not exceed what is necessary to achieve the objectives of the EU Treaties;
- deadline: to increase the deadline for national chambers to issue a reasoned opinion on a legislative proposal, from 8 weeks to 12 or 16 weeks;
- *effect:* for the Council and Commission to undertake that, if a Yellow Card is issued, the Commission will take seriously its duty of review, and either withdraw or substantially amend the proposal in question.

Inter-parliamentary co-operation

National parliaments and the European Parliament have a vital, and complementary, role to play in the European Union. It is not a 'zero sum' game: greater involvement for one should not be at the expense of the other. There is scope for national parliaments and the European Parliament to engage more effectively with each other, sharing information and debating key policies.

It is a strength of the Union that each national parliament acts independently, reflecting the situation of each Member State and the views of its citizens. However, in order to maximise their effectiveness in shaping European policies and legislation, national parliaments must co-operate. COSAC can encourage this co-operation, particularly with some small practical adjustments to its working methods. Inter-parliamentary co-operation on all matters, including economic and financial matters, should involve all 28 Member States.

Economic and financial governance

The political and economic reforms required in the wake of the eurozone crisis have challenged the EU's democratic framework. The European Parliament has a vital role to play in holding EU institutions to account, but the principle of democratic accountability can only be upheld if there is, in addition, an enhanced role for national parliaments. National parliaments must have more effective purchase on the steps towards enhanced economic surveillance, as encapsulated in the European Semester. Means must be found to ensure that EU institutions are accountable not only to the European Parliament but also to national parliaments.

The Role of National Parliaments in the European Union

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

- 1. National parliaments can contribute actively to the good functioning of the European Union. This is not only the view of the House of Lords European Union Committee: it is stated clearly in the Treaty on European Union.¹ It is the starting point for our report.
- 2. It has never been more important that national parliaments should play a full and active role, both individually and collectively. The challenges posed by the long economic and financial crisis have reduced trust in all political institutions, both national and international, and including the institutions of the EU. National parliaments reflect national political opinion and pressures, and together they reflect the diversity of the citizens and the Member States of the European Union. National parliaments can therefore make a contribution to restoring trust, and can make a contribution to the better working of the EU.
- 3. As one of the witnesses to our inquiry, Dr Joanne Hunt, Cardiff University, stated: "there is widespread agreement that national parliaments—individually the cornerstone of any constitutional democracy—may be able to provide an effective and convincing way of shoring up the democratic legitimacy gaps which are perceived to exist within the EU order". There is also a widespread feeling that much more could be achieved, within the present Treaty structure.

The current role of national parliaments in the EU

- 4. Before the Lisbon Treaty 2009, the EU Treaties hardly recognised the role of national parliaments in the governance of the European Union. The Lisbon Treaty made significant changes, including setting out the right of national parliaments to be kept informed by the institutions of the EU; to co-operate with other national parliaments and the European Parliament; to ensure respect for the principle of subsidiarity;³ and to take part in the evaluation of justice and home affairs policies.⁴ Appendix 4 charts the evolution of the role of national parliaments over time, through successive EU treaties.
- 5. Beyond the formal treaty provisions, the European Commission has also indicated an increased willingness to engage with national parliaments, notably since the launch in 2006 of the 'Barroso initiative', under which the Commission more actively seeks the views of national parliaments.
- 6. The House of Lords has appointed a Committee to examine European matters, with sub-committees to examine particular policy areas, since 1974. For some national parliaments the Barroso initiative and, in particular, the

¹ Article 12, Treaty on European Union.

² Dr Joanne Hunt.

³ Subsidiarity is defined in Box 1 in Chapter 4.

⁴ Articles 5 and 12, Treaty on European Union.

changes made by the Lisbon Treaty, have created greater incentives and tools for parliaments to become more engaged in the scrutiny of EU policies, and to share information and expertise.

- 7. The four key activities of national parliaments in relation to the EU can be summarised as being:
 - to scrutinise, influence and hold to account their own governments;
 - to engage in dialogue with the EU institutions, notably the European Commission and the European Parliament;
 - to conduct a subsidiarity check on EU legislative proposals (the reasoned opinion procedure);
 - inter-parliamentary co-operation.

This report examines in turn each of these key activities, in Chapters 2 to 5.

8. This introduction has already referred to the long economic and financial crisis. The crisis has posed particular challenges of democratic accountability for the major policy responses to the crisis which are currently being considered and implemented. Chapter 6, which draws heavily on the recent inquiry conducted by our Sub-Committee on Economic and Financial Affairs on the policy proposals relating to 'Genuine Economic and Monetary Union', concentrates on this aspect of the role of national parliaments.⁵

Conduct of the inquiry

- 9. The membership of the House of Lords European Union Committee is listed in Appendix 1.
- 10. We launched our inquiry in July 2013, and received 38 responses to our open request for written evidence. Between October 2013 and January 2014 we heard oral evidence from 28 people and organisations, in London, Brussels, Paris and via videoconferences. The names of those who submitted evidence are listed in Appendix 2 and the evidence received is available online. The original call for evidence is in Appendix 3. We are very grateful to everyone who has contributed evidence, and we hope they find this report of interest.
- 11. For obvious reasons we have been especially concerned to discuss these matters with colleagues from other parliaments. Committees and Members of 19 other national chambers, and the European Parliament, provided invaluable formal evidence. We were also able to take advantage of the reports and meetings organised by the Conference of Parliamentary Committees for EU Affairs (COSAC). At the COSAC Conference held in Vilnius in October 2013 three of our Members enjoyed a lively discussion with around 100 colleagues on the role of national parliaments in the EU,

House of Lords European Union Committee, 'Genuine Economic and Monetary Union' and the implications for the UK (8th report, Session 2013–14, HL Paper 134).

⁶ Evidence Volume available at <u>www.parliament.uk/hleu</u>.

⁷ In this report, the first time we cite a contribution from another national parliament or chamber we specify from which committee the contribution was made. After that (and in the footnotes), in the interests of readability we simply cite the parliament or chamber. We are aware, however, that there will be a range of views on these matters within each national parliament and chamber, and we do not wish to imply that we think the entire parliament or chamber has reached a firm and conclusive view on these matters.

Available at www.cosac.eu.

- and we repeat our thanks to our hosts from the Lithuanian Seimas for organising this meeting.⁹
- 12. We have been greatly struck by the breadth and quality of thought from colleagues in other parliaments, and from many other people with an interest in this subject. Proposals to enhance the role of national parliaments in the EU have already been put forward by other national parliaments, including the Dutch Tweede Kamer¹⁰ and the Danish Folketing,¹¹ and governments including the UK Government.¹² Considerable work has also gone into the launch of the new inter-parliamentary conferences on foreign and security policy, and on economic and financial governance, which we consider further in Chapter 5. All of this excellent work has greatly assisted our thinking, and has highlighted the level of interest in the subject.
- 13. Any examination of EU institutions and processes requires the use of a large number of specialist terms and acronyms, and this report is no exception. Appendix 7 contains a glossary of terms and a list of the acronyms used in this report.

Our aim

- 14. This report is made formally to the House of Lords, but it is also aimed at a wide range of policymakers and others, within the UK and across the EU.
- 15. This report is intended as a contribution to an important and ongoing debate. Because of this, in several places we put forward a range of practical options which could improve the involvement of national parliaments in the scrutiny, formulation and implementation of EU policies, for further consideration by national parliaments and others, rather than presenting a definitive blueprint for change. We look forward to continuing this debate with Members of other parliaments, representatives of the EU institutions, and others.
- 16. In the context of our own chamber we consider that this report raises important questions about the effective scrutiny of EU matters, and so we make this report to the House for debate.

Implementing improvements

17. The focus of this inquiry has been on improvements which could be made in the short term, and several witnesses commented that treaty change should not be a priority for enhancing the role of national parliaments in the EU. The European Affairs Committee of the Hellenic Parliament, for example, commented that "a Treaty revision is not considered necessary for the time

⁹ There is a note of this meeting in Appendix 5.

¹⁰ Dutch Tweede Kamer (November 2013), Democratic Legitimacy in the EU and the role of national parliaments: work in progress.

¹¹ European Affairs Committee, Danish Folketing (January 2014), Twenty-Three Recommendations to strengthen the role of national parliaments in a changing European governance.

¹² Including in speeches by the Rt. Hon. David Cameron MP, Prime Minister, on 23 January 2013 (known as the 'Bloomberg speech'); and by the Rt. Hon. David Lidington MP, Minister for Europe, on 16 January 2014, entitled 'Where does democratic authority lie in the EU?'. Transcripts of both speeches are available at www.gov.uk/government/speeches.

- being. We should first examine and make best use of the full possibilities and potential of the current treaties". 13
- 18. As the EU has developed, the Treaties have tended to catch up with evolving practice. In the longer term the portions of the Treaties addressing the role of national parliaments might be amended accordingly, but there is no pressing need for treaty change to enhance the role of national parliaments. There were some suggestions for more fundamental changes, such as a European Chamber of Parliaments, but this report has focused on what could be achieved within the structure of the existing Treaties.
- 19. Treaty change is not necessary to enhance the role of national parliaments in the EU: substantial improvements can, and should, be achieved without treaty change. To a significant degree it is a matter for the will of parliamentarians to insist on securing substantial and lasting changes, and of their governments to give effect to that will. Important improvements could be achieved through the autonomous action of national parliaments, and through actions collectively agreed between the national parliaments, the Commission, the Council and the European Parliament where relevant. This report sets out options for reforms which could be pursued in such agreements.
- 20. Even in these difficult economic circumstances it is important that national parliaments, including that of the UK, ensure that sufficient resources are devoted not only to effective scrutiny but also to other aspects of their involvement with the European institutions and each other. Expenditure on improving EU legislation through scrutiny is seldom wasted.

Committee on European Affairs, Hellenic Parliament. See also Elisabeth Guigou, Chair of the Foreign Affairs Committee of the French Assemblée Nationale, note of evidence session; René Leegte, Q 60; Carlo Casini MEP, Q 133; Dr Ben Crum & Professor John Erik Fossum.

Professor Stelio Mangiameli. See also Charles Grant, Q 4; Richard Yung, Q 146. See also Claude Bartolone (October 2013), 'What Should be the Position of National Parliaments in the Construction of a European Political Union?', European Issues 291, in which the President of the French Assemblée Nationale advocates, in time, a "Congress of Parliaments" for the European Union.

CHAPTER 2: NATIONAL SCRUTINY

Effective national scrutiny

- 21. Effective scrutiny by national parliaments of the activities of their own governments in the European Union is essential. It is fundamental to ensuring that there is accountability, and legitimacy, for the actions of the Union. It should be recognised as core business for every parliament.
- 22. National parliaments are uniquely well placed to reflect the diversity of the Member States and citizens of the European Union. This wide range of national conditions makes it impossible to generalise about how each national parliament should scrutinise and hold to account its own government. There is no single system that will suit every national parliament and chamber. As Simon Hix, Professor of European and Comparative Politics, London School of Economics, put it, "there are very, very different parliamentary traditions ... I think it is right that there should be a lot of discretion for Parliaments to try to work out what are the most appropriate mechanism for scrutiny themselves". 15
- 23. National scrutiny systems will inevitably vary according to the national context. Whatever system suits the national context, it is vital that national parliaments carefully scrutinise the EU activities of their national governments, in order to ensure that the positions of national Ministers are effectively examined, and that the Ministers who constitute the Council are held to account for their decisions.
- 24. While each national parliamentary chamber is unique, we can nonetheless learn from each other. COSAC can be a very good forum for this learning, and we return to this point in Chapter 5. We cite two examples relating to our work in the House of Lords. First, we have taken a cue from the Dutch Tweede Kamer, amongst others, and begun to use the Commission's annual work programmes more explicitly in examining the year ahead and publicly highlighting areas of particular interest. Second, this Committee also intends to follow practice in other parliaments and experiment with holding sessions with the UK Minister for Europe before European Councils, to feed into Government preparations, rather than holding them afterwards to discuss the conclusions reached.
- 25. In addition, we continue to seek to improve our engagement with the Members of the House of Lords who are not currently serving on the EU committees. In this context, we observe that it is important that the whole House continues to scrutinise the EU activities of the UK Government, through debate, questioning and the scrutiny of legislation. As we have said, this is core business, not the preserve of a group of specialists.

_

¹⁵ Q 22.

¹⁶ In the UK context we note that the Scottish Parliament, Northern Ireland Assembly and National Assembly for Wales also make good use of the annual Commission Work Programmes in identifying proposals and policies of particular interest.

- 26. Remaining with the UK Parliament, in November 2013 the House of Commons European Scrutiny Committee published a report on *Reforming the Scrutiny System in the House of Commons*.¹⁷ That report included recommendations such as reviewing, with the Government, the categories of document which are subject to formal scrutiny; improving Parliament's access to *limité* documents; and agreeing procedures with the Government for effective and proportionate scrutiny of delegated and implementing acts. We look forward to working with our colleagues in the Commons, and with the UK Government, to introduce these practical changes.
- For parliamentary scrutiny to be effective, it is essential that governments 27. take a constructive approach, working transparently and engaging in meaningful dialogue with national parliaments and their scrutiny committees. As we say in the preceding paragraph, we are always willing to consider, with the Government and our colleagues in the Commons, improvements to the scrutiny process. In our day-to-day work scrutinising EU policies and the EU activities of the UK Government, it is essential that the Government consistently provide high quality and timely written information, in the form of explanatory memorandums on EU documents and correspondence, and that Ministers meet committees regularly. A good flow of information by government officials, including the UK Representation in Brussels (UKRep), is also crucial. The UK Government usually does this well and the current Minister for Europe, the Rt. Hon. David Lidington MP, has been an effective advocate for national parliamentary scrutiny. However, there are unacceptable variations in performance including in the quality of explanatory memorandums, particularly between departments, and we urge the Government to continue to focus on consistently supporting and engaging effectively with national parliamentary scrutiny of EU matters.

Different systems

- 28. A distinction is sometimes made between scrutiny systems which are based on the examination of documents, and systems which are based on the direct examination (and perhaps mandating) of Ministers before and after Council meetings. In our view, effective EU scrutiny systems are most likely to include elements of both examination of documents and direct discussions with Ministers (and other interested parties). Scrutiny of documents enables parliaments to engage early on with Commission consultations, and to propose precise changes to legislative proposals. Contact with Ministers allows direct exchanges of views, and allows Members to influence or control the government's position, or to challenge the government to explain and defend their view.
- 29. Some of our witnesses identified the problem that detailed European scrutiny work can be the preserve of a small group of Members who specialise in European affairs, and that other Members can find it difficult to engage in detailed consideration of EU matters. These witnesses argued that EU scrutiny work should be conducted by the relevant sectoral committees of the

¹⁷ House of Commons European Scrutiny Committee, *Reforming the Scrutiny System in the House of Commons* (24th Report, Session 2013–14, HC 109).

¹⁸ For example, UK Government.

- national parliament (so that, for example, EU transport policy would be scrutinised by the committee responsible for national transport policy).¹⁹
- Dominic Hannigan TD, Chairman of the Joint Committee on European Affairs, Irish Houses of the Oireachtas, suggested that the mainstreaming of EU scrutiny in the Oireachtas had been effective, but "may have gone a bit too far" and that there needed to be effective feedback from the sectoral committees to the European Affairs Committee.²⁰ Andrzej Gałażewski, Vice-Chairman, EU Affairs Committee of the Polish Seim, noted that their sectoral committees were now more involved in scrutiny work, and that they sometimes held joint meetings between the European affairs committee and one of the sectoral committees.²¹ The House of Lords' set-up is probably unusual, with a central EU Committee which appoints six subject-specialist sub-committees, but it does show one way in which policy expertise and familiarity with the workings of the EU can be combined. The Committee considers that it is important to involve a wide range of Members, and committees where possible, in the examination of European policies. Such policy expertise needs to be combined effectively with knowledge and understanding of EU policymaking processes and EU institutions.

Practicalities of scrutiny work

Access to information

31. National parliaments now receive legislative proposals, and other documents such as consultation papers, direct from the Commission. The Commission and other EU institutions make available a huge amount of information on their web pages. The national parliaments, together with the European Parliament, have a website, IPEX, "for the mutual exchange of information ... concerning issues related to the European Union", 22 which is considered further in Chapter 5. Gediminas Kirkilas, Chair of the EU Affairs Committee of the Lithuanian Seimas, expressed a commonly held view that "the challenge is not the access to the EU information, but rather the processing its ever increasing amount". With certain specific exceptions, such as, perhaps, during trilogue negotiations (considered in Chapter 3), national parliaments now have reasonable access to information.

Capacity

32. Even when it is considered as core business, no chamber has a limitless capacity to engage with EU affairs. There are many competing demands on the time of Members of national parliaments, and European scrutiny will only ever be one element of the work of each national chamber. Eva Kjer Hansen, Chair of the European Affairs Committee of the Danish Folketing,

For example, Commissioner Maroš Šefčovič, Q 97; Dr Anna-Lena Högenauer & Professor Christine Neuhold.

²⁰ Q 69.

²¹ Q 52.

²² IPEX is the "Inter-Parliamentary EU information eXchange". Quote from www.ipex.eu/IPEXL-WEB/about/aboutIpexl.do.

²³ Gediminas Kirkilas, Seimas of Lithuania. See also Italian Camera dei Deputati; Professor Stelio Mangiameli; National Council of Slovenia; Davor Jancic.

commented that "voters are not much interested in European affairs. So in an election campaign, no-one cares about the work that you are doing at European level".²⁴

Prioritisation and resources

- 33. Having said this, certain techniques and supporting factors should help to improve the amount and quality of engagement by Members of national parliaments. In particular, it is often helpful if there is effective prioritisation, so that each national chamber and its committees concentrate on the policies which matter the most to it. There are many different ways in which national chambers can prioritise their consideration of EU policies and proposals. In the House of Lords the Chairman of the EU Committee conducts a weekly sift of all EU documents to identify which of them require further detailed scrutiny by one of the subject-specialist Sub-Committees. Others, such as the Dutch Tweede Kamer, use the Commission's Annual Work Programmes to identify the key measures for examination over the coming year, whilst also retaining flexibility to respond to emerging proposals.
- 34. Even when parliaments do prioritise consideration of the most important policies, it must be recognised that effective scrutiny is resource-intensive, in terms of Member time and staff time.
- 35. A vital supporting factor is that Members of national parliaments must be able to see a return on their work. In other words, just as it is vital for Members of national parliaments to engage with European policy debates, the contributions by national parliaments must have, and must be seen to have, an influence on EU policy development and formulation. It is important that the Commission, Council and European Parliament make effective use of dialogue with national parliaments, and make clear where national parliaments have had an effect on the policymaking process. Chapters 3 and 4 consider this in more detail.

²⁴ Q 38. See also Dr Gavin Barrett; Dr Julie Smith.

CHAPTER 3: DIALOGUE WITH THE EUROPEAN COMMISSION

Engagement between national parliaments and the Commission

- 36. The European Commission has acknowledged for some time that it needs to engage with national parliaments. In 2006, towards the start of José Manuel Barroso's first term as its President, the Commission announced that "national parliaments must be more closely involved with the development and execution of European policy", arguing that "the increased involvement of national parliaments can help make European policies more attuned to diverse circumstances and more effectively implemented". The Commission launched what soon became known as the Barroso initiative, under which it transmitted all new proposals and consultation papers directly to national parliaments, and invited them to respond to them, "so as to improve the process of policy formulation". 25
- 37. The Committee welcomes the Commission's commitment to engaging with national parliaments. Vice-President Maroš Šefčovič, the Commissioner for inter-institutional relations and administration, has been a strong advocate of working with national parliaments, and in January 2014 Members of the Committee held a useful meeting with him on the subject in Brussels. The attendance of Commissioners at COSAC and other inter-parliamentary meetings has also been very welcome, demonstrating a commitment to direct engagement with parliamentarians.
- 38. The aspiration for national parliaments to engage effectively with the Commission is well described in the Contribution agreed by the June 2013 COSAC Conference in Dublin:
 - "COSAC considers that national parliaments should be more effectively involved in the legislative process of the European Union not just as the guardians of the subsidiarity principle but also as active contributors to that process. This goes beyond the adoption of reasoned opinions on draft legislative acts which may block those acts and would involve a more positive, considered and holistic view under which Parliaments could invite the Commission to develop legislative proposals which they believe to be necessary or to review and adapt existing proposals for specific stated reasons."²⁷ [italics added]
- 39. There is clear evidence of the desire of national parliaments to engage in political dialogue with the Commission. From the start of 2010 until the end of 2013 national parliaments submitted around 2000 written contributions under the Barroso initiative. Appendix 6 provides further detail about the numbers of written contributions by national chambers and parliaments over this period, together with information about the numbers of reasoned opinions issued.

²⁵ COM(2006) 211: A Citizen's Agenda: Delivering Results for Europe, page 9.

²⁶ OO 89–99.

²⁷ Contribution of the XLIX COSAC, Dublin, 23–25 June 2013.

Annual Reports from the Commission on Relations between the Commission and National Parliaments for 2010 (COM(2011) 345 final); 2011 (COM(2012) 375 final); and 2012 (COM(2013) 565 final); and, for 2013, information provided by the European Commission Registry. Chapter 4 will detail that the number of reasoned opinions submitted in the same period was around 260. See paragraphs 48–51.

- 40. In this chapter we make suggestions for possible improvements, which national parliaments may wish to take up in discussion with national governments and with the Commission. In summary these possible improvements, which are considered in greater detail below, are:
 - the increased early involvement of national parliaments in the development of EU legislative proposals and other policies in advance of the Commission making formal communications and proposals for legislation;
 - that the Commission should make clear when and how national parliaments have influenced the development of policies, by:
 - identifying national parliament contributions in summary reports on consultation exercises and in subsequent communications on the policy, including how the policy has been shaped or modified in response,
 - responding promptly to national parliament contributions under the general political dialogue, usually within three months,
 - using its annual report on relations with national parliaments to identify the impacts of national parliament engagement;
 - that the new Commission should make a commitment that Commissioners and senior officials will meet committees of national parliaments as a core part of their duties;
 - that a procedure should be developed to allow a group of national parliaments to make constructive policy or legislative suggestions (a 'Green Card').

Early engagement with policy proposals

- 41. Several of our witnesses argued that national parliaments should be more active in considering EU policies at an early stage: this is sometimes described as 'upstream' engagement and sometimes as 'pre-legislative scrutiny'.²⁹ The April 2012 COSAC Conference in Copenhagen concluded that "the opportunity (under the political dialogue) for national parliaments to feed views into the pre-legislative phase of the EU proposals is particularly important".³⁰
- 42. Vice-President Šefčovič stated that "the Commission strongly supports this dialogue and in particular encourages the early involvement of national Parliaments by their submission of contributions to public consultations on possible new or modified legislation". Mr Šefčovič accepted that "the national parliaments are not very aware of this", and that as part of the Commission's increased flow of information direct to national parliaments,

²⁹ For example, Czech Senát; Italian Camera dei Deputati; Dr Adam Cygan, Q 18; Dr Richard Corbett, Q 85; Andrew Duff MEP, Q 107; Miguel Angel Martínez Martínez MEP, Q 127.

³⁰ Contribution of the XLVII COSAC, Copenhagen, 22–24 April 2012.

³¹ Vice-President Maroš Šefčovič.

"we have added ... alerts for when and what kind of public consultations will take place". 32

- 43. The Committee supports effective early engagement by national parliaments in the development of EU legislative proposals and other policies. In this way, drawing on their diverse experience and expertise, national parliaments can make a distinctive contribution to the development of policy at an early stage, before considerable time and political capital has been invested in a particular idea, and before firm proposals have been drawn up which the Commission may then feel obliged to defend.
- 44. The House of Lords has a good track record of early engagement. To take one example, in late 2012 and early 2013 the Committee conducted an inquiry into the early operation of the European External Action Service, and published a report which contributed to the review of the EEAS by the EU institutions.³³
- During our inquiry we came across some examples of the effect of national 45. parliament engagement on developing EU policies. For example, Vice-President Šefčovič noted that a number of national parliaments had helped to improve the European Citizens' Initiative; 34 Dominic Hannigan TD told us that the Irish Oireachtas was examining how social indicators could be integrated into the European Semester;35 and Andrzej Gałażewski said that national parliament and European Parliament engagement with the Commission on data protection legislation may lead to a decrease in the number of provisions left to delegated acts.³⁶ Firm evidence of the impact of national parliaments on policy and legislation is often lacking, however, and there is a clear view amongst Members of national parliaments that the Commission is sometimes going through the motions. Eero Heinäluoma, Speaker, and Miapetra Kumpula-Natri, Chair of the Grand Committee, Finnish Eduskunta, said that "we see no evidence that the inputs of national parliaments have actually affected outcomes at the EU level". 37 Averof Neofytou, Chairman of the Committee on Foreign and European Affairs, House of Representatives of Cyprus, argued that "the Commission has to change its culture ... to consider the opinions of national parliaments as an opportunity for further political debate on issues, rather than creating an atmosphere in which they do not like to see, and reject, different views on issues".38
- 46. Mr Šefčovič told us that the Commission had invested in a new IT system to improve their management of national parliament contributions and replies to them, and that "I now believe that we are in a position" to achieve "no more than three months for a response".³⁹

³² Q 94.

³³ House of Lords European Union Committee, *The European External Action Service* (11th Report, Session 2012–13, HL Paper 147).

³⁴ Q 91.

³⁵ Q 73.

³⁶ O 53.

³⁷ Finnish Eduskunta. See also Eva Kjer Hansen, Danish Folketing, Q 49; Saeima of Latvia.

³⁸ Q 47.

³⁹ Q 89.

- 47. The Commission's report for 2012 on relations between the Commission and national parliaments identifies hundreds of interactions in the form of written opinions, visits, and conferences, but provides no information about the impact of this activity on any of the Commission's policies or proposals. Without evidence of impact or influence, the incentives for national parliaments to devote appropriate resources to engaging at this early stage will remain weak, and the EU will continue to be deprived of the improvements to legislation and policies that will accrue from the application of the distinctive experience and expertise of Members of national parliaments.
- 48. The Commission must engage fully with the views put forward by national parliaments early on in the policymaking process, and must be seen to engage fully with them by making clear when and how national parliaments have had a significant influence on the early development of policies. We note that if the Commission does not engage constructively and deal with concerns raised by national parliaments under the informal political dialogue, it becomes more likely that national parliaments will be forced to use the reasoned opinion procedure to ensure that their views are addressed in a more formal way. Put another way, the more that the Commission engages positively with the concerns of national parliaments as expressed in the political dialogue, the less likely it is that parliaments will feel compelled to issue reasoned opinions.
- 49. When national parliaments engage upstream, and make contributions to consultations, their views should be identified and specifically addressed in a discrete section of the Commission's summary report on the consultation, including where appropriate how the proposal has been modified in response. National parliament contributions and the responses to them should also be identified in subsequent documentation relating to the proposal including impact assessments and communications accompanying legislative proposals. This will show that the views of national parliaments have been given appropriate consideration; and help national parliaments to continue to pursue key points.
- 50. When national parliaments make contributions to the general political dialogue (not in response to specific consultation exercises), these contributions should receive a response within three months, clearly addressing the points made and, where appropriate, explaining how their views have been taken into account.
- 51. The Commission should use its annual reports on relations with national parliaments to identify policy impacts of engagement by national parliaments, as well as simply outlining the number of interactions with the Commission.

Direct contact with Commissioners and officials

52. A proper dialogue is of course about much more than national parliaments making contributions to the early development of policies. It must involve a mutual exchange of information and views. One good way to achieve this is for Commissioners and senior Commission officials to meet Members of national parliaments. Sometimes, when major political issues are at stake, it will be most appropriate for Members of national parliaments to meet a

Commissioner. On other occasions, when the technical details of a policy are to be discussed, a senior official may be more appropriate. Sonia Piedrafita, Centre for European Policy Studies, argued that "it would be very helpful if each member of the College of Commissioners presented the work programme and participated in a question-and-answer session in a national parliament on an annual basis". ⁴⁰

- 53. By mixing videoconferences with face-to-face meetings; combining such meetings with Commissioners' other commitments in Member States; and holding some meetings in Brussels, the burden on Commissioners and senior staff can be managed.
- 54. At present there are many examples of good engagement by Commissioners and their officials, but in our experience certain Commissioners seem to feel at liberty to 'pick and choose' the subjects on which they will engage, and with whom. The Commission which will be appointed in 2014 should make a commitment that its Commissioners and senior officials will be willing to meet committees of national parliaments as a core part of their duties, subject of course to practical limitations and without imposing an impossible burden. This must be a clear and firm commitment which binds the whole College: it is too important to be left to the whim of individual Commissioners.

Making proposals: a Green Card?

- 55. The next chapter examines in detail the reasoned opinion procedure. This is a negative procedure which gives national parliaments a right, under certain strict conditions, to indicate their view that a legislative proposal should not be proceeded with.
- Several of our witnesses suggested that there should also be scope for a group 56. of national parliaments working together to make a constructive suggestion for an initiative. For example Simon Sutour, Chair of the European Affairs Committee of the French Sénat, and Danielle Auroi, Chair of the EU Affairs Committee of the French Assemblée Nationale, supported the idea in general terms. 41 René Leegte, Rapporteur on democratic legitimacy for the European Affairs Committee of the Dutch Tweede Kamer, proposed "to allow a certain number of national parliaments to advise the European Commission to table legislative proposals they believe to be necessary". 42 The Danish Folketing suggested that this might encompass the right for national parliaments to suggest the review of existing legislation. 43 Dr Richard Corbett, Cabinet Member of the President of the European Council with responsibility for relations with national parliaments, said that he thought that it "would carry a certain weight if a proposal for legislation, or indeed a proposal to repeal legislation, came from a national parliament". 44
- 57. There were mixed views about this proposal, with colleagues in the European Parliament raising concerns in particular about intruding on the

⁴⁰ Sonia Piedrafita. See also Charles Grant, Q 11; Gediminas Kirkilas; Eva Kjer Hansen, Danish Folketing, Q 41; Minister Thierry Repentin, Q 141; Finnish Eduskunta.

⁴¹ Q 144, and note of evidence session with Chairs and Members of the Foreign Affairs and EU Affairs Committees, French Assemblée Nationale.

⁴² O 59

⁴³ European Affairs Committee, Danish Folketing (January 2014), op. cit.

⁴⁴ Q 82.

- Commission's 'right of initiative'. Ashley Fox MEP was "very sceptical" about giving national parliaments an explicit role in putting forward suggestions for initiatives, arguing that in his view there was already too much European legislation. 46
- 58. In principle, we agree that there should be a way for a group of likeminded national parliaments to make constructive suggestions for EU policy initiatives, which may include reviewing existing legislation, complementing the existing 'Yellow Card' with a 'Green Card'. We note the concerns raised about intruding on the Commission's formal right of initiative, and we would envisage a 'Green Card' as recognising a right for a number of national parliaments working together to make constructive policy or legislative suggestions, including for the review or repeal of existing legislation, not creating a (legally more problematic) formal right for national parliaments to initiate legislation.
- 59. A 'Green Card' agreement would need to include an undertaking by the Commission that it would consider such suggestions carefully, and either bring forward appropriate legislative or other proposals (or consult on them), or explain why it had decided not to take the requested action.

⁴⁵ Under the EU Treaties, the Commission has a general right of initiative which empowers it to make proposals on the matters contained in the Treaties and under certain limited conditions other EU institutions may also initiate proposals. Sources: Andrew Duff MEP, Q 106; Miguel Angel Martínez Martínez MEP and Carlo Casini MEP, Q 129.

⁴⁶ Q 118.

CHAPTER 4: THE REASONED OPINION PROCEDURE

Overview

60. The Lisbon Treaty 2009 gave national parliaments a formal role in the scrutiny of EU legislative proposals, notably through the reasoned opinion procedure. This procedure is explained in Box 1.

BOX 1

The Reasoned Opinion Procedure

- Sometimes known as the 'Yellow Card' procedure, though there is no mention of coloured cards in the EU Treaties.
- Draft legislative acts are transmitted by the Commission to national parliaments.
- Within eight weeks, each national parliament, or chamber, may issue a "reasoned opinion" "stating why it considers that the draft in question does not comply with the principle of subsidiarity" (Article 6, Protocol 2).
- Definition of subsidiarity principle: "the Union shall act only if and in so far as the objectives of the proposed action cannot be sufficiently achieved by the Member States, either at central level or at regional and local level, but can rather, by reason of the scale or effects of the proposed action, be better achieved at Union level" (Treaty on European Union (TEU) Article 5).
- A reasoned opinion from one of the 15 unicameral Parliaments counts as two votes; a reasoned opinion from a chamber in one of the 13 bicameral Parliaments counts as a single vote. There are 56 votes available in total.
- If reasoned opinions are submitted comprising more than one third of the total votes (a **Yellow Card**), the Commission must review the proposal and "may decide to maintain, amend or withdraw" it. "Reasons must be given for this decision" (Article 7(2), Protocol 2). For legislative proposals concerning police co-operation or criminal justice, the threshold is one quarter of votes, not one third.
- If reasoned opinions comprising over half of the total votes are submitted (an **Orange Card**), the Commission must review the proposal and, if it nonetheless wishes to proceed, justify why it considers that the proposal complies with the principle of subsidiarity (Article 7(3), Protocol 2). If the Commission does proceed, a majority vote in the European Parliament, or a vote of 55% of the Member States in the European Council, will block the proposal.
- These procedures do not apply in areas where the Union has exclusive competence (customs union; competition rules necessary for the internal market; monetary policy; conservation of marine resources under the Common Fisheries Policy; common commercial policy).
- The procedures do apply to any legislative initiatives from institutions other than the Commission: groups of Member States, the European Parliament, the European Central Bank and the European Investment Bank.
- The Protocol also provides that a national parliament may bring a case before the EU Court of Justice, arguing that an adopted legislative act does not

comply with the principle of subsidiarity. This is known as the **Red Card** procedure.

Source: Articles 5 and 12, TEU; Protocols 1 and 2 to the EU Treaties

From the coming into force of the Lisbon Treaty in December 2009 to the end of February 2014, two Yellow Cards had been triggered (see Box 3), no Orange Cards had been triggered, and no Red Cards had been issued.

BOX 2

What is the difference between a Reasoned Opinion and a Yellow Card?

A **reasoned opinion** is issued by a national parliament or chamber if it thinks that a draft EU law does not comply with the principle of subsidiarity (it thinks that the matter could better be addressed by Member States individually, not the EU collectively).

A **Yellow Card** is triggered if enough parliaments or chambers issue reasoned opinions on the draft law. A Yellow Card forces the European Commission to conduct a review.

- 61. Miroslav Krejča, Chairman of the Committee on European Affairs, Czech Senát, described the reasoned opinion procedure as "a stimulating factor that could enhance" the involvement of national parliaments in EU affairs. In other words, the procedure is important as it encourages national parliaments to take an active interest in EU matters, beyond the narrow terms of the procedure itself. This is illustrated by the fact that in 2009, the year before the procedure came into effect, national parliaments sent around 250 written opinions to the Commission on EU policy matters: by 2012 this had risen to 663 written opinions (including 70 reasoned opinions). The European Union Policies Committee of the Italian Camera dei Deputati considered that the new powers conferred on national parliaments "have promoted a dramatic increase in the EU-related activities of most assemblies".
- 62. Since the Lisbon Treaty came into force at the end of 2009, until the end of 2013, the Commission introduced around 454 draft legislative acts which were eligible for the reasoned opinion procedure.⁵⁰ In each case the Commission was required to explain why it considered that the proposal was consistent with the principle of subsidiarity—and in most cases there has been little serious doubt.
- 63. The 2012 Annual Report of the European Commission Impact Assessment Board (a quality control body which examines and issues opinions on all Commission impact assessments) noted that the proportion of occasions on which it raised concerns about the handling of subsidiarity decreased from 43% in 2010 to 33% in 2011. The Board remained concerned that

⁴⁷ Czech Senát.

⁴⁸ Annual Reports from the Commission on Relations between the Commission and National Parliaments for 2009 (COM(2010) 291 final); and 2012 (COM(2013) 565 final).

⁴⁹ Italian Camera dei Deputati.

⁵⁰ European Parliament Directorate for Relations with National Parliaments (8 January 2014), State of Play on reasoned opinions and contributions submitted by national Parliaments under Protocol 2 of the Lisbon Treaty.

misgivings were still expressed in a "significant number of opinions" and recommended that all services "pay particular attention to the justification of proposals on subsidiarity grounds, particularly in view of the new subsidiarity control mechanisms introduced by the Lisbon Treaty". This suggests that Dr Ben Crum, Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam, and Professor John Erik Fossum, University of Oslo, are correct in their view that the Commission is internalising the principle of subsidiarity, but also underlines the importance of national parliaments remaining vigilant in assessing the compliance of new legislative proposals with that principle. ⁵²

TABLE 1
Number of Reasoned Opinions issued 2010–2013

Year	Reasoned Opinions	Yellow Cards
2010	34	0
2011	64	0
2012	70	1
2013	92	1
TOTAL	260	2

Sources: see Appendix 6

64. Even taking into account that Commission proposals are subject in advance to an internal subsidiarity check, the number of reasoned opinions issued by national parliaments, around 260 over four years, is very low (see Table 1).⁵³ The number of Yellow Cards triggered, two, is remarkably low. In the first case the Commission decided to withdraw the proposal concerned, but asserted that this was not because of the Yellow Card; and in the second case it decided to maintain the proposal unchanged. Box 3 provides more details.

BOX 3 Yellow Cards

Right to Strike ('Monti II') proposal⁵⁴

In an attempt to address concerns that, in the single market, economic freedoms would prevail over fundamental freedoms such as the right to strike, the Commission proposed to clarify the relationship between those freedoms. It set out provisions on resolution mechanisms in the case of disputes in circumstances with a cross border character. Several national parliaments were unconvinced either that the proposal was justified or that it would help to clarify the

⁵¹ European Commission Impact Assessment Board Report for 2012.

⁵² Dr Ben Crum & Professor John Erik Fossum.

⁵³ Appendix 6 sets out the numbers of reasoned opinions issued by each national parliament or chamber, together with information about the total number of written opinions (whether reasoned opinions or opinions submitted under the political dialogue).

⁵⁴ COM(2012) 130 final: Proposal for a Council Regulation on the exercise of the right to take collective action within the context of the freedom of establishment and the freedom to provide services.

relationship between the freedoms. Reasoned opinions amounting to 19 votes were issued, triggering in May 2012 the first Yellow Card.⁵⁵ The Commission withdrew the Monti II proposal—but asserted that it was being withdrawn because of political disagreement in the Council, and not because of the Yellow Card played by national parliaments.

European Public Prosecutor's Office (EPPO) proposal⁵⁶

The Commission's proposal would establish an EU level body with the exclusive power to investigate and prosecute criminal offences affecting the financial interests of the Union and closely related offences. Many national parliaments considered that the Commission had failed to demonstrate the desirability of the proposed EU level action and that it would fail to achieve its objectives as it would have damaging effects on existing Member State systems. Reasoned opinions amounting to 18 votes were issued, triggering in October 2013 the second Yellow Card.⁵⁷ The Commission quickly decided to maintain the EPPO proposal, and its fate now lies in the hands of the Council and the European Parliament.

- 65. Some of our witnesses argued that the procedure is not working as intended. The Saeima of Latvia argued that "subsidiarity checks have not added real power to national parliaments".⁵⁸
- Affairs Committee, welcomed "the closer participation of national parliaments in the framework of the European legislative process". The report went on to note "with concern that some reasoned opinions from national parliaments highlight the fact that, in a number of the Commission's legislative proposals, the justification of subsidiarity is insufficient or non-existent"; and to highlight "the need for the European institutions to make it possible for national parliaments to scrutinise legislative proposals by ensuring that the Commission provides detailed and comprehensive grounds for its legislative decisions on subsidiarity and proportionality in accordance with Article 5 of Protocol No 2 to the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union". 59
- 67. The reasoned opinion procedure can, and must, be made more effective. It is an important way in which national parliaments can contribute to the making of EU legislation; and can thereby enhance the quality and legitimacy of that legislation.
- 68. In the rest of this chapter we set out key problems with the current operation of the reasoned opinion procedure, and suggest a range of ways in which these problems could be addressed.

⁵⁵ This took place before Croatia formally acceded to the EU on 1 July 2013, so the threshold for triggering a Yellow Card in this case was one third of 54: 18 votes.

⁵⁶ COM(2013) 534 final: Proposal for a Council Regulation on the establishment of the European Public Prosecutor's Office.

⁵⁷ This is a proposal relating to Justice and Home Affairs, so the required threshold was one quarter of 56: 14 votes

⁵⁸ Saeima of Latvia. See also Ashley Fox MEP, Q 115; Richard Corbett, Q 80.

⁵⁹ European Parliament Legal Affairs Committee (28 January 2014), Report on EU Regulatory Fitness and Subsidiarity and Proportionality—19th report on Better Lawmaking covering the year 2011 (2013/2077(INI)).

- 69. National parliaments working together may wish to consider which particular changes they would like to see made to the operation of the reasoned opinion procedure.
- 70. The key elements of the procedure, including its scope, the deadlines, and the effect of a Yellow Card being issued, are set out in the EU Treaties and could only formally be changed through a revision to the Treaties. However, it would be possible for the Member States acting together in the Council, in co-operation with the European Commission, to agree a package of improvements. The parliaments, Council and Commission could undertake to operate the reasoned opinion procedure consistently with the agreed changes.
- 71. These are some of the options for inclusion in an inter-institutional agreement to improve the operation of the reasoned opinion procedure:
 - *scope*: including the proportionality principle within the procedure, and a check that an appropriate legal base is being used:
 - *deadline*: extending the time period for reasoned opinions to be submitted, from 8 weeks, to 12 or 16 weeks;
 - Commission engagement: improving the quality of the Commission's explanatory memorandums on subsidiarity and its engagement with reasoned opinions;
 - effect: establishing that if a Yellow Card is triggered the Commission will either withdraw or substantially amend the proposal;
 - threshold: considering whether the threshold for triggering a Yellow Card should be lowered;
 - *timing*: considering whether the reasoned opinion procedure might somehow remain open, or be re-engaged, later in the legislative procedure.

The rest of this chapter examines each of these options.

Scope

72. Many people have noted that there is no clear, detailed and widely accepted definition of what constitutes a breach of the subsidiarity principle. Some of our witnesses argued that there should be such a definition or commonly agreed understanding. Professor Asteris Pliakos, Professor of European Union Law at the Athens University of Economics and Business, suggested that national parliaments, the Commission, the European Parliament and the Committee of the Regions should agree "a commonly accepted definition". A majority of the Members of national parliaments who commented shared the view of the EU Affairs Committee of the Estonian Riigikogu that "there should be enough freedom to interpret and understand the subsidiarity element at national level". 61

⁶⁰ Professor Asteris Pliakos. See also Professor Stelio Mangiameli; Oskar Josef Gstrein & Darren Harvey.

⁶¹ Estonian Riigikogu. See also Edmund Wittbrodt, Polish Senat; Italian Camera dei Deputati. See also Charles Grant, Q 14.

- 73. It is inevitable that the assessment undertaken by national parliaments may include a 'political' as well as a strictly 'legalistic' element, and the assessment will be informed by the particular outlook of the national parliament in question. Indeed, the purpose of the procedure is, in part, to ensure respect for the diversity of the Union.
- 74. While there may be a useful role for COSAC in sharing practical experience in how to conduct subsidiarity assessments and how to prepare an effective reasoned opinion, we do not think that it would be sensible to attempt a more precise definition of the subsidiarity principle than the definition that is already set out in the EU Treaties.
- 75. Witnesses including the French Sénat suggested that the reasoned opinion procedure should be extended to cover proportionality as well as subsidiarity. The principle of proportionality is defined under Article 5 of the Treaty on European Union as requiring that the content and form of Union action shall not exceed what is necessary to achieve the objectives of the Treaties. As set out in Box 1, subsidiarity is defined in that Article as requiring that in areas which do not fall within its exclusive competence, the Union shall act only if and in so far as the objectives of the proposed action cannot be sufficiently achieved by the Member States, either at central level or at regional and local level, but can rather, by reason of the scale or effects of the proposed action, be better achieved at Union level. In other words, subsidiarity requires that things be done at the lowest sensible tier of government, while proportionality requires that, where the Union takes action, that action must be proportionate to the achievement of the relevant Treaty objective.
- 76. The Swedish Riksdag has argued that proportionality and subsidiarity are often inter-linked, and indeed the section of the EU Treaties setting out the detail of the reasoned opinion procedure is already entitled the Protocol on the application of the principles of subsidiarity *and proportionality* (italics added).⁶³
- 77. The two concepts are clearly closely related, and explicitly extending the procedure to include proportionality would avoid sterile disputes about whether a particular concern about a proposal fell under one heading or the other. It would make it more clear that, as well as examining the objectives of the proposed action, national parliaments should be examining the precise content and form of that action.
- 78. EU legislative proposals must specify under which article of the EU Treaties they are being introduced (their 'legal base'), and the French Sénat argued that the reasoned opinion procedure should encompass consideration of whether the legal base for the proposal adequately supports the action proposed by the Commission.⁶⁴ This seems to the Committee a logical modest extension to the reasoned opinion procedure, which would allow national parliaments to confirm that each legislative proposal has an appropriate basis under the EU Treaties. Without such a basis, action should not be taken at EU level.

⁶² French Sénat. See also Minister for Europe, Q 156; Sonia Piedrafita; Charles Grant, Q 7; René Leegte, Q 59.

⁶³ Swedish Riksdag.

⁶⁴ French Sénat.

79. Witnesses have made a strong case that the reasoned opinion procedure should be extended to include the principle of proportionality. There is also a strong case that the procedure should encompass whether the proposal is brought forward under an appropriate legal base. We support both of these suggestions.

Deadline

- 80. A large number of witnesses argued that the current maximum time period of eight weeks for national parliaments to assess legislative proposals, and prepare and submit reasoned opinions, is too short.⁶⁵
- 81. In the Committee's experience, eight weeks is usually just about sufficient for an individual chamber to assess a legislative proposal, and issue a reasoned opinion if it wishes. However, this proves challenging for complex proposals, or at certain times of year. For example, the period for the subsidiarity check for the European Public Prosecutor's Office proposal began on 2 September 2013. During the parliamentary recess our Justice and Institutions Sub-Committee carefully considered the proposal and, as is usual, further information and assessment provided by the UK Government. The Sub-Committee then referred the proposal to the main EU Committee, which recommended that the House should issue a reasoned opinion. It was only possible to debate the proposed reasoned opinion on 28 October 2013, the day that the formal eight week period expired. It is also vital that devolved and regional parliaments and assemblies, which have an important role in the reasoned opinion procedure, have sufficient time to comment if they wish.
- Moreover, eight weeks may well be insufficient to allow national parliaments to share information with each other. Effective communication was crucial in the issuing of the first Yellow Card with certain national parliaments, notably the Danish Folketing, active in spreading awareness of the implications of the Monti II proposal. Even with a conveniently timed COSAC conference in Copenhagen halfway through the eight week period the timings proved tight, with five chambers only passing their reasoned opinions in the final week before the deadline.66 The Committee on the Constitution of the Swedish Riksdag has commented that a longer period would make it "easier for more parliaments to examine a greater number of proposals and would facilitate inter-parliamentary co-operation"67 and Dominic Hannigan TD, Chairman of the Irish Oireachtas Joint Committee on European Affairs and a recent former chairman of COSAC, confirmed the importance of effective information exchange between national parliaments. 68 The eight week deadline also makes it highly unlikely that national parliaments will have time to obtain further information from the Commission.
- 83. There seems to be no significant drawback to a modest extension to the eight week time-limit. Legislative proposals are often preceded by consultation

⁶⁵ For example: Edmund Wittbrodt, Polish Senat; Minister for Europe, Q 156; Charles Grant, Q 2; Averof Neofytou, Parliament of Cyprus, Q 49; Eva Kjer Hansen, Danish Folketing, Q 49; René Leegte, Dutch Tweede Kamer, Q 59. See also European Parliament Legal Affairs Committee (28 January 2014), op. cit., paragraph 27.

⁶⁶ Cooper, I. (May 2013) A Yellow Card for the Striker: How National Parliaments Defeated EU Strikes Regulation, available at http://euce.org/eusa/2013/papers/12g cooper.pdf.

⁶⁷ Swedish Riksdag.

⁶⁸ Q 71.

documents, can be many years in the gestation, and after publication usually follow a slow path through the EU legislative process. An extra four or eight weeks near the start of that process seems a small price to pay for better law at the end.

- 84. We consider that the time limit within which national parliaments can issue a reasoned opinion should be extended, to 12 or 16 weeks.
- 85. Under Article 4 of the Protocol on the role of national parliaments in the European Union, legislative proposals cannot be placed on the agenda of the Council within eight weeks of their transmission to national parliaments. This time period must obviously be extended to match any extension of the time period within which national parliaments can issue reasoned opinions.

Commission engagement

- The Protocol to the EU Treaties on the application of the principles of subsidiarity and proportionality makes it clear that it is the responsibility of the Commission to provide "a detailed statement making it possible to appraise compliance with the principles of subsidiarity and proportionality", adding that "the reasons for concluding that a Union objective can be better achieved at Union level shall be substantiated by qualitative and, wherever possible, quantitative indicators" (Article 5). We note that it is not up to national parliaments to prove beyond doubt that a proposal does not meet the subsidiarity principle: the onus is on the Commission to explain why it does. It is the responsibility of the Commission to provide a clear explanation of why it considers that a proposal complies with the principles of subsidiarity and proportionality. In the absence of a comprehensive and convincing assessment by the Commission, it is appropriate for a national parliament to come to the conclusion that it has not been proven that a proposal complies with the subsidiarity principle.
- 87. Whether or not a Yellow Card is triggered, the Commission replies to reasoned opinions in writing. Several national parliaments complained about the inadequacy of replies to reasoned opinions by the Commission. Edmund Wittbrodt, Chairman of the European Union Affairs Committee, Polish Senat, stated:

"The European Commission does not take into account national parliaments' opinions or even neglects them. The Commission's answers are often delayed and sent when negotiations are already advanced, are very general and do not address any specific issues. In principle, the Commission upholds its position, repeating arguments from its original proposal". 69

At its October 2013 conference in Vilnius, COSAC called for "better quality and more timely responses to reasoned opinions".⁷⁰

88. Every reasoned opinion merits a reasoned response. When a reasoned opinion is issued by a national parliament, whether or not a Yellow Card is triggered, that opinion should be seriously considered by the

⁶⁹ Edmund Wittbrodt, Polish Senat. See also Italian Camera dei Deputati; René Leegte, Dutch Tweede Kamer, Q 59; Sonia Piedrafita; Davor Jancic.

⁷⁰ COSAC contribution, Vilnius October 2013, paragraph 4.5.

Commission, and a response should be prepared which addresses the concerns raised in that reasoned opinion, in a timely manner.

- 89. Since COSAC called, in October 2013, for better consideration of reasoned opinions, the Commission has briskly dismissed the Yellow Card on the EPPO proposal. The threshold for the Yellow Card was reached in late October, but only a few days later a Commission official was reported as saying that "the Commission is confident that the next steps towards a strong European Public Prosecutor's Office will be taken in 2014 under the Greek and Italian [EU] presidency". In November 2013 the Commission formally decided to maintain the proposal unchanged. The speed with which Commission officials appear to have briefed that the proposal would be maintained, and with which the Commission as a whole decided to maintain the proposal, do not suggest that the Yellow Card prompted a serious review of the complex, important and far-reaching proposal to establish a European Public Prosecutor's Office. What it suggests, in this case, is a Commission going through the motions to satisfy its treaty obligations.
- 90. In its response to the Yellow Card against the EPPO proposal,⁷³ the Commission distinguished certain arguments that it decided were not based on subsidiarity. The Committee does not consider it appropriate for the Commission to assume the sole responsibility for deciding what arguments do, or do not, come within the ambit of the subsidiarity principle. There should be dialogue between national parliaments and the Commission, to determine appropriate guidelines for the Commission to respond to reasoned opinions, whether or not a Yellow Card has been issued.
- 91. In the longer term, the existence of an effective reasoned opinion procedure will help to stimulate dialogue between the Commission and national parliaments. As Dr Julie Smith observed, "if national parliaments make clear that they are not going to accept certain things, particularly if they are likely to breach subsidiarity, then we might expect gradually the Commission to be seeking to talk to national parliaments ... ahead of time, in the way that they will talk with the permanent representations [of the Member States] and the European Parliament, and get a sense of what might be acceptable". 74

Effect

92. Some have argued that a Yellow Card should be treated as being a 'Red Card'⁷⁵ and having the effect of blocking a proposal.⁷⁶ The UK Government have advocated such a 'Red Card'. The Minister for Europe argued, in a

⁷¹ Reported in <u>www.euractiv.com</u> (30 October 2013) "Commission to press ahead with European Prosecutor's Office, without France and Britain".

Minutes of the 2067th meeting of the Commission, 27 November 2013.

⁷³ COM(2013) 851: Communication from the Commission on the review of the proposal for a Council Regulation on the establishment of the European Public Prosecutor's Office with regard to the principle of subsidiarity, in accordance with Protocol No 2 (27 November 2013).

⁷⁴ O 32.

⁷⁵ The proposal for a new kind of 'Red Card' to allow national parliaments to block legislative proposals must be distinguished from the *existing* 'Red Card' which is already in the EU Treaties and which allows a national parliament to bring a case before the Court of Justice, arguing that existing legislation breaches the subsidiarity principle. See Box 1.

⁷⁶ For example, Dutch Foreign Minister Frans Timmermans, "Monnet's Europe needs reform to fit the 21st century", *Financial Times*, 14 November 2013; Charles Grant, Q 18; Mats Persson, Q 15.

- December 2013 article relating to the EPPO proposal, that the Commission ought to treat every Yellow Card as though it were a 'Red Card'.⁷⁷
- 93. This interest is perhaps unsurprising given the Commission's response to the Yellow Card on the EPPO proposal. As the EU Treaties recognise, national parliaments play a key part in "the good functioning of the Union" (Article 12, TEU). They are uniquely well placed to understand, and to represent, the views of the citizens of the Member States of the Union. Therefore, if a large number of national chambers have concerns about a legislative proposal which are serious enough for them to issue a reasoned opinion, triggering a Yellow Card, this deserves to be taken seriously.
- 94. As we have already observed in this Chapter, the reasoned opinion procedure currently places the Commission in a difficult position. A Yellow Card invites it to review a proposal which it will already have decided is consistent, from the Commission point of view, with the principle of subsidiarity. Moving the focus of the procedure to what should be altered as a result of the concerns expressed by a large number of national parliaments, and away from whether the concerns are consistent with the Commission's own interpretation of subsidiarity in relation to the proposal, should make the procedure more equitable.
- 95. The Committee considers that the Commission should make an undertaking that, when a Yellow Card is issued, it will either drop the proposal in question, or substantially amend it in order to meet the concerns expressed.

Threshold

96. The UK Government suggested that the threshold for triggering a Yellow Card should be lowered from the present one-third of available votes. This would presumably increase the number of Yellow Cards triggered, but an extension of the time period and the scope (to include proportionality and legal base) might also have the same effect, while ensuring that they are still only triggered through the involvement of a substantial number of chambers / parliaments. Nonetheless, the suggestion that the threshold for triggering a Yellow Card should be reviewed deserves further consideration.

Timing

- 97. The UK Government suggested exploring whether Yellow Cards might be issued "at any point during the legislative process and indeed whether they could be exercised in relation to existing legislation". The Dutch Tweede Kamer has similarly proposed that a "late card" procedure might be added to the existing Yellow and Orange Cards.⁷⁸
- 98. There would be obvious benefits in allowing national parliaments to remain engaged, or to re-engage, with proposals which can undergo significant changes during the legislative process and which can take several years to come to legislative agreement, during which time the context for the proposal can have changed dramatically. It would be a challenge to create a

⁷⁷ David Lidington MP: It's time for national parliaments to give the EU Commission the red card, available at http://www.conservativehome.com/platform/2013/12/from-dlidington-its-time-for-national-parliaments-to-give-the-eu-commission-the-red-card.html.

⁷⁸ Dutch Tweede Kamer (November 2013), op. cit.

mechanism which worked effectively from the point of view of national parliaments, and which did not make the already complex EU legislative process more unwieldy. The suggestion that the reasoned opinion procedure might remain open, or be re-engaged at some later point, deserves further consideration.

Another aspect of the legislative procedure: first reading deals

- 99. The Commission usually initiates legislative proposals, which are then put to the co-legislators—the Council and the European Parliament—for agreement. In recent years there has been an increase in early agreements, or 'first reading deals', between the co-legislators, based on negotiations in informal 'trilogues' also involving the Commission. These negotiations are something of a 'black box' for those not directly involved in them. Witnesses argued that the speed with which the deals are sometimes concluded "puts pressure on the ability of national parliaments to perform scrutiny in a timely fashion". In 2009 this Committee noted that the use of informal trilogues "makes it harder for national parliaments to conduct effective scrutiny of EU legislation".
- 100. As part of the re-evaluation of the reasoned opinion procedure, consideration should be given to improving the transparency of the later stages of the legislative procedure. The EU legislative procedure is already complicated, and we do not wish to add unnecessary additional layers. However, national parliaments have an important role to play and if that role is confined to the initial Commission proposal it is possible that they will be denied the opportunity to examine important changes brought forward during the negotiations between the Council and the European Parliament.
- 101. It is vital that national parliaments should have a recognised opportunity for their voices to be heard during the later stages of legislative negotiations, particularly when those negotiations result in major changes to draft legislation. We suggest that the Council consider making a commitment that, if a legislative proposal is significantly altered during its consideration by the co-legislators, the Council will allow sufficient time, and no less than 12 weeks, for each national parliament to scrutinise the new or significantly altered elements of the proposal. This would be a logical development of the role of national parliaments in EU policymaking and without such a commitment there will remain a fundamental gap in the legislative process.
- 102. Overall, appropriate engagement by national parliaments in the development of EU legislation will result in better scrutinised, and better, laws. As we have set out in the preceding two chapters, the EU legislative process should encourage national parliaments to make an early contribution to the development of policies. Through the reasoned opinion procedure, national parliaments should have an effective formal role when legislative proposals are introduced. National parliaments should be kept informed, particularly by their own governments, as negotiations progress. National parliaments should become involved again at the later stages if there have been major changes to a proposal.

⁷⁹ Davor Jancic; see also French Sénat; Eva Kjer Hansen, Danish Folketing, Q 41; Andrew Duff, Q 113.

⁸⁰ House of Lords European Union Committee, *Codecision and national parliamentary scrutiny* (17th Report, Session 2008–09, HL Paper 125), Summary.

CHAPTER 5: INTER-PARLIAMENTARY CO-OPERATION

Co-operation with the European Parliament

- 103. It is no secret that there have on occasion been tensions between the European Parliament and national parliaments. Dr Crum and Professor Fossum explained that "tensions are discernible in the relationship between national parliaments and the European Parliament, as the latter tends to be more open to supranational solutions and less concerned about subsidiarity". 81 On the other hand, Professor Hix said that he did not accept "the idea that there is the European Parliament on one side and national parliaments on the other side, and there is some sort of battle between the two ... Both are parliamentary institutions". 82
- 104. There are instances of successful co-operation. A July 2013 draft joint report by three European Parliament Committees stated "that the greater role played by national parliaments in the activities of the European Union ... has had a positive impact on the development and functioning of the area of freedom, security and justice", in part "because the subsidiarity principle is now more likely to be complied with", and in part "because the broader and closer involvement of the peoples of Europe in the democratic process has made a significant contribution to lawmaking and European policymaking". 83 Vice-President Miguel Angel Martínez Martínez MEP welcomed the improving relations between the European Parliament and national parliaments, particularly at COSAC, and noted that the Spanish Cortes had recently been effective in conveying its concerns and views during the recent reforms of the common agricultural and fisheries policies.84 There were, however, mixed views about the effectiveness of national parliament engagement, with Andrew Duff MEP suggesting that the opinions of national parliaments were taken into account by EP Committees, and Ashley Fox MEP arguing that national parliaments were not very influential.⁸⁵
- 105. After the coming into force of the Lisbon Treaty, the European Parliament produced a set of recommendations which still guide the European Parliament's inter-parliamentary co-operation. As the 2014 European elections approach, the Parliament's Constitutional Affairs (AFCO) Committee has been reflecting on post-Lisbon relations between the European Parliament and national parliaments. At the time this report was finalised in March 2014 the Chair of AFCO, Carlo Casini MEP, was preparing a report on this subject. We look forward with interest to the outcome of AFCO's work on this topic, and to a continuing dialogue with AFCO and the other European Parliament committees.

⁸¹ Dr Ben Crum & Professor John Erik Fossum. See also Andrew Duff MEP, Q 101.

⁸² Q 23.

⁸³ European Parliament, Committee on Legal Affairs, Committee on Civil Liberties, Justice and Home Affairs, Committee on Constitutional Affairs (July 2013), Draft report on the mid-term review of the Stockholm Programme (2013/2024(INI)), paragraph 7.

⁸⁴ O 132.

⁸⁵ QQ 104 and 117 respectively.

⁸⁶ European Parliament steering group on national parliaments (2010), Recommendations to the Conference of Presidents.

- 106. The House of Lords has a strong track record of engaging with the European Parliament, with Members regularly visiting Brussels to discuss key policies with MEPs, and participating in biannual meetings with UK MEPs and members of the European Scrutiny Committee of the Commons.⁸⁷
- 107. There are areas where the European Parliament is in a good position to conduct scrutiny; areas where the national parliaments are in the best position; and areas where both must be involved. As this Chapter indicates, there are policy areas which have been under-examined, by either the European Parliament or the national parliaments. It is important that such 'accountability gaps' are identified and closed, in the interests of UK and European citizens, and to promote transparency.
- 108. National parliaments and the European Parliament have a vital, and complementary, role to play in the European Union. It is not a 'zero sum' game: greater involvement for one should not be at the expense of the other.
- 109. There is scope for national parliaments and the European Parliament to engage more effectively with each other, sharing information and debating key policies. Several witnesses to our inquiry made useful suggestions as to how this might be done:
 - there could be more direct contact between committees of national parliaments and committees of the European Parliament;⁸⁸
 - when national parliaments or their committees have a close interest in a particular legislative proposal, they should be encouraged to contact the relevant rapporteur and shadow rapporteur on the responsible committee of the European Parliament;⁸⁹
 - national parliaments and the European Parliament could reach agreement that EP rapporteurs could provide informal briefings to Members of national parliaments on the progress of trilogue negotiations;
 - videoconferencing could be used to facilitate discussions between committees; 90
 - a brief overview of comments by national parliaments might be included in reports prepared by European Parliament Committees. 91
- 110. Where it is practical and mutually useful, national parliaments and the European Parliament should enhance their co-operation and

Further details are provided in the reports of this Committee, available on www.parliament.uk/hleu; and in European Parliament, Report on Interparliamentary relations between the European Parliament and national Parliaments under the Treaty of Lisbon, 2012, Annex III.

⁸⁸ Andrzej Gałażewski, Polish Sejm, Q 56.

⁸⁹ Professor Simon Hix, Q 25.

⁹⁰ Miguel Angel Martínez Martínez, Q 128.

⁹¹ The Italian Camera dei Deputati noted that in 2011 the then Speaker of the Italian Chamber, Mr Giancarlo Fini, proposed that "a brief overview of the remarks and observations made by national parliaments—pertaining to the substantive aspects of draft legislation and documents, and not only to those pertaining to breaches of the subsidiarity principle—should be included in the reports that the Committees of the European Parliament prepare for consideration in the Plenary".

sharing of information, perhaps on the basis of discussions on these ideas and others at the Conference of Parliamentary Committees for EU Affairs (COSAC).

Forms of inter-parliamentary co-operation

- 111. In 2008 the Conference of Speakers of EU Parliaments agreed a set of guidelines for inter-parliamentary co-operation in the European Union. As this Chapter explains, the framework of conferences has changed significantly since 2008, but the guidelines remain helpful in identifying the main objectives of inter-parliamentary co-operation in the European Union as being:
 - (a) "To promote the exchange of information and best practices" between parliaments "with a view to reinforcing parliamentary control, influence and scrutiny at all levels";
 - (b) "To ensure effective exercise of parliamentary competences in EU matters in particular in the area of monitoring the principles of subsidiarity and proportionality";
 - (c) "To promote cooperation with parliaments from third countries".92
- 112. There is a large and growing number of forums in which Members of different EU parliaments can meet and discuss aspects of the EU and EU policies. The main forums are listed in Box 4, though there are other regular and ad hoc conferences and meetings.

BOX 4

Key forms of inter-parliamentary co-operation

• Conference of Speakers of EU Parliaments

Composed of Speakers of the national parliaments of the EU Member States and the President of the European Parliament. Meets annually. Its role is "to oversee the coordination of inter-parliamentary EU activities".

• Conference of Parliamentary Committees for EU Affairs (COSAC)

Involves Members of EU committees of national parliaments and Members of the European Parliament. Established in 1989, since 2009 it has a Treaty base, in Article 10 of Protocol 1 to the EU Treaties. According to Article 10, COSAC is intended to "promote the exchange of information and best practice between national Parliaments and the European Parliament".

Plenary meetings take place biannually, with a Chairpersons meeting prior to each plenary. Meetings usually take place in the country holding the rotating Presidency of the Council, and are chaired by the Presidency Parliament. At plenary meetings each parliament is represented by up to six Members. COSAC can agree conclusions and a contribution, which are non-binding on parliaments. It also produces Biannual Reports on issues relevant to national parliaments and the European Parliament.

The Presidential 'Troika' (comprising Members of the current, previous, and next Presidency countries, along with the European Parliament) puts

⁹² Conference of Speakers of the European Union Parliaments (June 2008), Guidelines for inter-parliamentary cooperation in the European Union.

forward subjects for discussion and considers draft contributions. The COSAC secretariat is composed predominantly of officials from the Troika Parliaments, and a Permanent Member.⁹³

• Conference for Common Foreign and Security Policy and Common Security and Defence Policy

Established by the Conference of EU Speakers. Replaced meetings of the European Security and Defence Assembly, and meetings of chairs of Foreign Affairs and Defence committees. Met first in September 2012, and now meets biannually. Each national parliament is represented by up to six Members; the European Parliament by up to 16. Provides a framework for the exchange of information, and debates CFSP / CSDP policies. It may adopt non-binding conclusions.

• Conference on Economic and Financial Governance

Also established by the Conference of EU Speakers, and foreseen in the 2012 Treaty on Stability Coordination and Governance. Replaced meetings of chairs of Economic Affairs committees. First held in October 2013 and intended to be biannual, with meetings rotating between the parliament of the country holding the Presidency of the Council, and the European Parliament. The composition and size of each delegation is, at present, left to each parliament. Gives parliaments an opportunity to consider their role in ensuring democratic accountability and legitimacy in the EU in the context of a more integrated financial, fiscal and economic policy framework. The arrangements for the conference will be reviewed by the 2015 EU Speakers' Conference.

- Joint Meetings on topics of common interest, involving the Presidency Parliament and the European Parliament
- Inter-parliamentary meetings held by the European Parliament
- Meetings of chairs of various sectoral committees, under the aegis of the Parliamentary dimension of the presidency
- 113. We heard a range of views on the framework of inter-parliamentary cooperation. Gediminas Kirkilas, Lithuanian Seimas, said that there is "no need for new mechanisms", and that the priority should be to use the existing mechanisms effectively.⁹⁴ The Italian Camera dei Deputati agreed, also arguing that each conference should have a clearly limited agenda; and that duplication of topics between conferences should be avoided.⁹⁵ The Slovenian Državni Svet noted that "at the meetings participants do not have enough time to really debate. There is always a time limit around 2 minutes per speaker".⁹⁶
- 114. It is vital that Members of the parliaments of the European Union establish the habit of co-operation on European matters. Communication between Members of national parliaments, and

⁹³ Rules of Procedure of the Conference of Parliamentary Committees for Union Affairs of Parliaments of the European Union, as published in the Official Journal of the European Union, 4 August 2011.

⁹⁴ Gediminas Kirkilas, Seimas of Lithuania.

⁹⁵ Italian Camera dei Deputati.

⁹⁶ National Council of Slovenia.

Parliament, is essential, to share information, to debate policies, and to reach common understandings. However, it must be recognised that parliamentarians have a limited amount of time, and conferences must offer clear 'added value' in order for Members to be able to prioritise participation at them. In the view of this Committee, the number of inter-parliamentary conferences must be kept within reasonable limits and where it is appropriate we should be willing to rationalise the conference framework. We must ensure that conferences have clear and well managed agendas; that they have clear intended outcomes; and above all that they encourage wide participation and lively debate as opposed to long set-piece speeches.

COSAC

- 115. COSAC is a valuable forum for national parliaments, and the European Parliament, to share experiences on how to scrutinise EU laws and other policies effectively; and to make representations to the European Commission about appropriate engagement between Parliaments and the Commission. COSAC is, and must remain, at the heart of interparliamentary co-operation. There was some feeling amongst witnesses that it is not yet achieving its full potential, and that there may be scope to improve its procedures.
- 116. Andrzej Gałażewski, Polish Sejm, considered that COSAC's agendas should be more focused. Feva Kjer Hansen, Danish Folketing, suggested that the chair of COSAC should be appointed for 2–3 years, to provide greater continuity, rather than following the rotating Presidency. Ad hoc working groups (working remotely, rather than creating further meetings) might prepare discussion papers, or convene after a COSAC debate to take forward any conclusions. The plenary session of the conference might include a topical debate, with Commission involvement. COSAC could consider whether the President of the European Council should be invited to attend COSAC once per year, to listen to the concerns of Members of national parliaments.
- 117. René Leegte, Dutch Tweede Kamer, has proposed the creation of a "standing group of political representatives of EU affairs committees of national parliaments", to "exchange information on a political level in the event of a potential yellow card", to be "political ambassadors" for the Yellow Card procedure, and to discuss new ideas to improve interparliamentary co-operation.⁹⁹
- 118. There was a sense that unrealistically high expectations should not be invested in COSAC. The Finnish Eduskunta cautioned that COSAC was a useful forum to share information, but that "COSAC cannot and should not claim to represent the views of national parliaments in general", and the Estonian Riigikogu argued that "COSAC works well, there is no need to change it". 100

⁹⁷ Q 55.

⁹⁸ O 37.

⁹⁹ René Leegte to Ioannis Tragakis, Chair of the Committee on European Affairs, Hellenic Parliament, 23 January 2014.

¹⁰⁰ Finnish Eduskunta; Estonian Riigikogu.

- 119. It would be for COSAC as a whole to consider whether it wished to alter any of its procedures or practices. The organisation of each COSAC conference is, of course, for the Presidency Parliament and the Presidential Troika. Ideas which might be considered for changes to COSAC's procedures include:
 - a reduction in the number and length of general reports from the Presidency and the Commission, allowing plenty of scope for contributions from delegates;
 - agendas which feature well focused and specific topics for debate, perhaps including a topical debate;
 - appointing a longer-term chair of COSAC (following the example of the European Council);
 - ad hoc working groups (working remotely) to prepare discussion papers, or to take forward agreed conclusions;
 - a standing group of representatives of EU affairs committees;
 - the President of the European Council attending COSAC once per year.
- 120. The issue of resources for COSAC may also need to be considered and the small COSAC secretariat increased, particularly if its procedures are to be changed in some way, as suggested in the previous paragraph.
- 121. COSAC can disseminate good practices and procedures that might be useful for other parliaments. COSAC's biannual reports and informal presentations by Members of national parliaments are two existing ways in which this dissemination of good practice can be achieved. COSAC might wish to consider whether an informal panel of experienced Members of COSAC from a range of different Member States and scrutiny systems might be willing to offer advice to national parliaments on their scrutiny of EU matters. The staff of European affairs committees of national parliaments can also share practical experience and information about their procedures, to help them support effective European scrutiny work by their committees.

Inter-parliamentary conference on CFSP/CSDP

- 122. The recently established Inter-parliamentary Conference on Common Foreign and Security Policy (CFSP) and Common Security and Defence Policy (CSDP) set a good example in avoiding the proliferation of international conferences. The conference replaced existing conferences, including the now defunct European Security and Defence Assembly, rather than being created in addition to them.
- 123. In the light of the experience of our Members at these early CFSP/CSDP conferences we suggest that, to ensure the conferences are of maximum value, agenda items are suitably focused, and break-out sessions or working groups could be useful to allow smaller groups of parliamentarians to interact with each other on an informal basis.

Inter-parliamentary conference on economic and financial governance

- 124. The Inter-parliamentary conference on economic and financial governance only began to meet in October 2013 and is still evolving, so it would be unwise to draw any immediate conclusions about it. There is, however, one important point of principle. There has been some discussion about whether the increasing integration of the euro area states should be accompanied by the creation of parliamentary structures which are restricted to the parliaments, or parliamentarians, of the euro area states.
- 125. The Committee considers that, while these suggestions are understandable, this fragmentation must be avoided for two reasons. First and most importantly, what happens in the euro area is of vital importance to the Member States outside the area. It is essential that the opportunities for debate and discussion about major matters of economic and financial policy between parliamentarians of all Member States are increased, not reduced. Second, there are many policy areas where certain Member States are highly engaged, and others are less involved or altogether absent. Foreign policy and the Schengen area are two obvious examples. A 'variable geometry' of inter-parliamentary co-operation would be impossible to achieve; and would inhibit valuable debate. Inter-parliamentary co-operation on all matters, including on economic and financial matters, must continue to involve all 28 Member States.
- 126. This point is considered further in Chapter 6, on EU economic and financial governance.

Parliamentary scrutiny of Europol

- 127. Article 53 of the draft new Europol Regulation proposes a role for national parliaments, along with the European Parliament, in parliamentary scrutiny of the European Police Office (Europol). We supported this provision in our Report *The UK opt-in to the Europol Regulation*. When procedures for the joint scrutiny of Europol's activities by the European Parliament and national parliaments were first set out by the Commission in a 2010 Communication, we wrote to the President of the European Parliament to support the establishment of such an arrangement. 104
- 128. The Civil Liberties, Justice and Home Affairs (LIBE) Committee of the European Parliament has proposed amending the draft Regulation to establish a Joint Parliamentary Scrutiny Group, comprising Members of that Committee and representative members of relevant national parliament committees. Our Sub-Committee on Home Affairs, Health and Education has made representations, both in writing and through attendance at a joint meeting between the LIBE Committee and Chairpersons of EU Justice and Home Affairs Committees, for 'light touch' parliamentary scrutiny of Europol, preferably building on the current arrangements for joint working

¹⁰¹ COM(2013) 173: Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council on the European Union Agency for Law Enforcement Cooperation and Training (Europol) and repealing Decisions 2009/371/JHA and 2005/681/JHA (18 April 2013).

¹⁰² House of Lords European Union Committee, *The UK opt-in to the Europol Regulation* (2nd Report, Session 2013–14, HL Paper 16).

¹⁰³ COM(2010) 776: Commission Communication on the procedures for the scrutiny of Europol's activities by the European Parliament, together with national parliaments (17 December 2010).

¹⁰⁴ Letter available on our website: www.parliament.uk/hleuf

between the two groups.¹⁰⁵ Various other national parliaments have written expressing similar views.¹⁰⁶ This potential formal scrutiny role is both a positive example of the increasing role of national parliaments working at EU level (with the European Parliament), and national parliaments being involved in the shaping of EU legislation.

Parliamentary scrutiny of Eurojust

- 129. As required by the Lisbon Treaty, the proposed Regulation reforming Eurojust brought forward by the Commission in July 2013 includes provisions governing parliamentary oversight of Eurojust's work. 107 The proposal obliges Eurojust to transmit its annual report to the European Parliament and national parliaments, and obliges the President of Eurojust to appear before the European Parliament at their request.
- 130. In October 2013 we published a report which acknowledged the validity of the Government's concerns with the proposed Eurojust Regulation but, in light of the important work undertaken by the agency on behalf of the Member States, argued strongly that the Government should opt-in to its negotiation. On 21 October the Government told the Committee that they did not intend to opt in. The Government have promised to review their position once an agreed text emerges.
- 131. We understand that discussion of the Eurojust proposal in the Council has been overshadowed by the associated proposed Regulation to establish a European Public Prosecutor's Office. 109 As a consequence the negotiation of the Eurojust Regulation has been slow and national and European Parliamentary scrutiny remains at the early stages. However, at an Inter-Parliamentary meeting in June 2013 the Chairman of our Justice, Institutions and Consumer Protection Sub-Committee, Baroness Corston, expressed the concern that Parliamentary oversight should not extend to Eurojust's "operational" matters. 110

Informal 'clusters of interest' conferences

- 132. As national parliaments increasingly engage with key EU policies, it is likely that there will be informal conferences to discuss major policy issues.
- 133. It may be appropriate for an expanded COSAC secretariat to give a measure of logistical support to these informal conferences, subject to some simple baselines set down by COSAC.
- 134. One important principle might be that (unless the meeting is for a specific geographical grouping) invitations should be extended to all parliaments

¹⁰⁵ Namely, Joint Committee Meetings or Meetings of Chairpersons of Committees on Justice and Home Affairs.

¹⁰⁶ Including the relevant Committees in the Irish Oireachtas, French Assemblée Nationale and Lithuanian Seimas.

¹⁰⁷ COM(2013) 535 final: Regulation on the European Union Agency for Criminal Justice Cooperation (Eurojust), at Article 55.

¹⁰⁸ House of Lords European Union Committee, *The Eurojust Regulation: Should the UK Opt-In?* (4th Report, Session 2013–14, HL Paper 66).

¹⁰⁹ COM(2013) 534 final: Regulation on the establishment of the European Public Prosecutor's Office.

¹¹⁰ European Parliament Inter-Parliamentary meeting considering the Stockholm Programme: the State of Play regarding Police and Judicial Cooperation in Civil and Criminal Matters, 20 June 2013.

equally. In 2013, the Danish Folketing organised a valuable meeting in Copenhagen to discuss the free movement of workers. Although not all national parliaments decided to send a Member to the meeting, the invitation was extended to all national parliaments.

Direct contact between parliamentarians

135. It is important that Members of national parliaments forge their own contacts with Members of other parliaments, including of course the European Parliament. Political parties can be valuable channels by which contacts can be made and common understandings can be developed. In the view of the Committee, there remains value in face-to-face meetings to establish strong working relationships. Particularly once good working relationships have been established, teleconferencing, videoconferencing and electronic communications should be used to full advantage, for quick exchanges of information and opinion.

Network of representatives of national parliaments

- 136. The great majority of national parliaments now appoint staff to represent the national parliament at EU level. This is a fairly new and developing network. When the House of Lords first appointed a representative in 2005 only a minority of other chambers had a similar post. Now, in 2014, all except one of the national parliaments is represented in some way. Although the remits of these national parliamentary officials differ significantly, there are some common features. These staff are usually based in Brussels. They keep national chambers informed about developments in the EU institutions, including negotiations on legislative proposals; help to ensure that the views of their parliaments are communicated effectively to the EU institutions; facilitate visits for Members of their parliaments to Brussels and support delegations at interparliamentary conferences such as COSAC; and share information between national parliaments. The House of Lords representative is also invaluable in liaising with UKRep, the UK Government's representation in Brussels.
- 137. Several witnesses commented on the utility of this informal network.¹¹¹ To take one specific example, Dr Ian Cooper, University of Oslo, noted that the network had supported consideration by national parliaments of the right to strike ('Monti II') proposal which, as explained in Chapter 4, led in 2012 to the issuing of the first Yellow Card:

"The National Parliament Representatives in Brussels played an indispensable role by sharing with one another real-time information about the state of play regarding the scrutiny of Monti II in their respective parliaments. Only with this network of representatives in place was it possible to compile an accurate and up-to-date picture of the likelihood of a reasoned opinion from each chamber, and thus a rough "vote count" as the process unfolded and thus the knowledge that a yellow card was within reach. The representatives shared this information with their home parliaments". 112

¹¹¹ For example, Finnish Eduskunta; Hellenic Parliament; Italian Camera dei Deputati; Polish Senat; Dr Anna-Lena Hogenauer & Professor Christine Neuhold; Dr Ben Crum & Professor John Erik Fossum.

¹¹² Dr Ian Cooper.

- As Dr Cooper expresses, the informal network of national parliamentary officials, most of them co-located in Brussels, provides significant added value.
- 138. The UK Government suggested that "Parliament might consider the scale of its current representation in Brussels", 113 citing the large representation from the German Parliament, but without indicating how the necessary additional resources would be found. 114 The informal network of national parliamentary representatives plays an essential role in keeping national parliaments informed about activity at EU level; communicating the views of national parliaments to the EU institutions; and sharing information between parliaments. The size of the UK representation is in line with the great majority of national chambers and parliaments, most of whom are represented by one or two staff. However we note that the UK will next take the Presidency in the second half of 2017, and in the lead up to and during the Presidency there may well be a need for a modest increase in staffing in order to support the Parliamentary dimension of the UK Presidency.

IPEX (Inter-Parliamentary EU Information Exchange website)

- 139. IPEX is the website for EU Parliaments to exchange information.¹¹⁵ It is a valuable source of information about the EU work of national parliaments, including the state-of-play of their EU scrutiny work, as well as the texts of their reasoned opinions and political dialogue contributions, as highlighted by many of our witnesses.¹¹⁶
- 140. However, other witnesses did identify current problems with IPEX. Dr Ian Cooper highlighted a lack of up-to-date information, which meant that IPEX could not be used as a "conduit of information" during a Yellow Card procedure. This problem was also highlighted by Katarzyna Granat of the European University Institute, Italy, and several others. Morten Messerschmidt MEP, a Vice-Chair of the European Parliament's Constitutional Affairs Committee (AFCO), has also expressed concern about a lack of translations, which can render parliamentary documents inaccessible even when they are uploaded promptly.
- 141. It is important that the IPEX platform is easy to use, and that national parliaments upload information consistently and promptly. We note the potential burden that translating all parliamentary documents uploaded onto IPEX might place on national parliaments, and we suggest that the IPEX Board consider whether a technological solution, such as automated translations, might be implemented in the future.

¹¹³ The Rt. Hon. David Lidington MP, Minister for Europe.

¹¹⁴ The delegation from the German Parliament consists of seven officials from the Bundestag, one from the Bundesrat, and a number of political group staff sent by the parties.

¹¹⁵ Available at www.ipex.eu.

¹¹⁶ Estonian Riigikogu; Dr Patricia Conlan; Heleen Jalvingh; Gediminas Kirkilas.

¹¹⁷ Dr Ian Cooper

¹¹⁸ Katarzyna Granat. See also Dr Anna-Lena Hogenauer & Professor Christine Neuhold; Italian Camera dei Deputati; Edmund Wittbrodt, Polish Senat.

¹¹⁹ AFCO Committee meeting, 10 February 2014. See also Italian Camera dei Deputati; Asteris Pliakos; and the UK Government.

CHAPTER 6: ECONOMIC AND FINANCIAL GOVERNANCE

'Genuine Economic and Monetary Union'

- 142. Growing tensions regarding the democratic legitimacy of the EU are particularly apparent in relation to economic and financial affairs. The drive towards greater integration in the wake of the eurozone crisis has placed the EU's democratic processes under immense strain.
- 143. The EU institutions acknowledged as much in their 2012 proposals for 'Genuine Economic and Monetary Union', their vision for a strong and sustainable single currency. The proposals have four pillars:
 - an integrated financial framework;
 - an integrated budgetary framework;
 - an integrated economic policy framework;
 - democratic legitimacy and accountability.
- 144. On 14 February 2014, we published our report into 'Genuine Economic and Monetary Union' and the implications for the UK. This report considered the first three of these pillars. The fourth pillar, described as "ensuring the necessary democratic legitimacy and accountability of decision-making within the EMU, based on the joint exercise of sovereignty for common policies and solidarity", is of direct relevance to this inquiry.
- 145. The Commission's 2012 'Blueprint for a Deep and Genuine Economic and Monetary Union'¹²² emphasised that any work on democratic legitimacy as a cornerstone of Genuine Economic and Monetary Union needed to be based on two basic principles:
 - that in 'multilevel' governance systems, accountability should be at the level where the executive decision is taken, whilst taking due account of the level where the decision has an impact;
 - that in developing EMU as in European integration generally, the level of democratic legitimacy always needs to remain commensurate with the degree of transfer of sovereignty from Member States to the European level. This holds true for new powers on budgetary surveillance and economic policy as much as for new EU rules on solidarity between Member States. Briefly put, further financial mutualisation requires commensurate political integration.
- 146. The Commission argued that the first principle meant that it is the European Parliament that primarily needs to ensure democratic accountability for any decisions taken at EU level, in particular by the Commission. A strengthened

¹²⁰ Van Rompuy, H., President of the European Council (5 December 2012), *Towards a Genuine Economic and Monetary Union*. The report was prepared by President Van Rompuy in close collaboration with the Presidents of the European Commission, the European and the European Central Bank, colloquially known as the 'Four Presidents'.

¹²¹ House of Lords European Union Committee, 'Genuine Economic and Monetary Union' and the implications for the UK (8th report, Session 2013–14, HL Paper 134). This inquiry was undertaken by the Sub-Committee on Economic and Financial Affairs.

¹²² COM(2012) 777 final: A Blueprint for a Deep and Genuine Economic and Monetary Union: Launching a European Debate.

- role for EU institutions would therefore have to be accompanied by a strengthened role for the European Parliament.
- 147. As with the other pillars of 'Genuine Economic and Monetary Union', the Commission made a distinction between short-term and long-term steps. In the short term, it foresaw enhanced involvement of the European Parliament in the European Semester, ¹²³ for instance through parliamentary debates before the European Council discusses the Commission's Annual Growth Survey and before the adoption by the Council of the country-specific recommendations (CSRs). The Commission and the Council could be present at inter-parliamentary meetings to be held between representatives of the European Parliament and of national parliaments during the European Semester. Members of the Commission could also attend debates within national parliaments on the EU's CSRs. The Blueprint suggested that the European Parliament could set up a special committee on euro matters. It also cited the proposed nomination by political parties of candidates for the office of Commission President, as is taking place in the context of the May 2014 European Parliament elections.
- 148. Under the heading of "issues for discussion in the case of treaty amendment", the Commission also set out a number of longer-term proposals. These far-reaching proposals included a new power to require a revision of a national budget in line with European commitments, by legislative act agreed by co-decision; granting special decision-making powers to a European Parliament 'euro committee'; strengthening the Eurogroup¹²⁴ to make it responsible for decisions concerning the euro area and its Member States; strengthening the scrutiny role of the European Parliament in relation to the European Central Bank and the European Stability Mechanism; and, in the event of a full fiscal and economic union with a substantial central budget, giving the European Parliament reinforced powers to co-legislate on autonomous taxation and provide the necessary democratic scrutiny for all decisions taken by the EU's executive.
- 149. The Commission acknowledged that the role of national parliaments would always remain crucial, partly in ensuring legitimacy of Member States' actions in the Council, but especially in terms of the conduct of national budgetary and economic policies, even if these were more closely coordinated by the EU. The Commission also stressed that co-operation between the European Parliament and national parliaments was valuable in providing for mutual understanding and common ownership for EMU in a 'multilevel' governance system. However, inter-parliamentary co-operation

¹²³ The European Semester is the EU-level framework for co-ordinating and assessing Member States' structural reforms and fiscal policy, and for monitoring and addressing macroeconomic imbalances. It begins with the publication of the Annual Growth Survey, in which the Commission sets out the key economic policy priorities for the year to come. EU leaders consider the report in March and agree on a common direction for fiscal and structural policies as well as financial sector issues. In April, Member States report to the Commission on the specific policies they are implementing and intend to adopt in order to boost growth and jobs, prevent or correct macroeconomic imbalances, and the concrete measures they plan to ensure compliance with the EU's fiscal rules. The Commission then assesses the plans of the Member States and makes a series of country-specific recommendations to each of them. These policy recommendations are discussed between Member States' Ministers in June, endorsed by EU leaders in July, and incorporated by governments into their national budgets and other reform plans during the National Semester. See http://ec.europa.eu/economy-finance/economic governance/the european-semester/index-en.htm.

¹²⁴ The Eurogroup is an informal body that brings together the finance ministers of countries whose currency is the euro.

did not ensure democratic legitimacy for EU decisions. That, according to the Commission, would require a parliamentary assembly representatively composed in which votes can be taken. It emphasised that the European Parliament, and only the European Parliament, is that assembly for the EU and hence for the euro.

A democratic deficit?

- 150. Several of the witnesses to our 'Genuine Economic and Monetary Union' inquiry warned of a growing democratic deficit in the wake of the financial crisis, ¹²⁵ and suggested that this deficit manifested itself in two specific ways.
- 151. The first was a lack of democratic consent for the so-called 'austerity agenda' being implemented across much of the EU periphery, and a lack of support in creditor states such as Germany for some of the solutions put forward, such as debt mutualisation. The political instability seen in many Member States in recent years is a testament to such tensions. Nigel Farage MEP, leader of the UK Independence Party (UKIP), questioned whether democracy could survive the policy of internal devaluation being imposed on the likes of Spain and Greece. 126 Professor Otmar Issing, Centre for Financial Studies, Goethe University, warned that any steps towards debt mutualisation without commensurate democratic legitimacy risked undermining the principle of "no taxation without representation". 127
- 152. Such tensions were particularly apparent in the context of new tools for EU economic surveillance, notably the European Semester. Sharon Bowles MEP, Chair of the European Parliament Economic and Monetary Affairs (ECON) Committee, acknowledged that the European Semester was a sensitive issue, noting that the Commission often examined national budgets before national parliaments, leading to a sense of disempowerment.¹²⁸
- 153. Dr Daniela Schwarzer, Senior Associate, German Institute for International and Security Affairs (SWP), warned that the current economic surveillance framework was too technocratic, lacked legitimacy, and made "a very left policy impossible for a member state". She concluded that "the attempt to depoliticise economic policymaking is not compatible with the way national democracies should work". 129
- 154. The second problem was the asymmetry between the growing power of supranational institutions such as the ECB, the Commission, the Eurogroup and the 'Troika'¹³⁰, and their lack of democratic accountability. Nigel Farage MEP argued that the roles of eurozone national parliaments in deciding and approving national budgets were being eroded by Genuine Economic and

¹²⁵ Evidence to the Genuine Economic and Monetary Union inquiry. See Professor Rosa Lastra; Elisa Ferreira MEP, Q 159. All references to written and oral evidence in Chapter 6 of this report are to the evidence collected for the Genuine Economic and Monetary Union inquiry. This evidence is available at the webpage of the Sub-Committee on Economic and Financial Affairs, www.parliament.uk/hleua.

¹²⁶ Nigel Farage MEP.

¹²⁷ Q 299.

¹²⁸ Q 210.

¹²⁹ Q 240.

¹³⁰ In this context the 'Troika' comprises the Commission, ECB and IMF. Collectively they have been responsible for negotiations with indebted Member States on policies that are needed to put their economies back on the path of sustainable economic growth and job creation. Note that a very different 'Troika' is cited in relation to COSAC in Chapter 5 of this report (Box 4 and paragraph 119).

Monetary Union, "with control being drawn to EU institutions which are further removed from the citizen and have accordingly less democratic legitimacy". 131

- 155. Professor Willem Buiter, Chief Economist, Citigroup, told us that he had "a major problem with the growing role of institutions such as the European Commission and the European Central Bank, which basically are run by unelected technocrats without political legitimacy", adding that "there has been, and there promises to be in the next few years, a major increase in the power of these institutions without any commensurate increase in their accountability to the electorate". The European Parliament's ECON Committee has been engaged in a major piece of work examining the role of the 'Troika', noting that many citizens of the EU sense a lack of accountability and transparency in its working methods. Sense a lack of accountability and transparency in its working methods.
- 156. Our witnesses were sceptical as to whether the 'Genuine Economic and Monetary Union' proposals, at least those envisaged in the short-term, could provide a solution. Katinka Barysch, Deputy Director, Centre for European Reform, cautioned against the idea that the EU's democratic deficit could be closed through a "quick institutional fix" to what is a "very, very deep political problem". She did not think that "the people in Europe will start loving Europe again if the European Parliament has a debate on the Commission's annual growth survey ahead of the European semester". 134

Providing democratic consent: the role of national parliaments

- 157. Several of our witnesses stressed that the role of national parliaments needed to be enhanced if democratic legitimacy was to be restored. Sir Nigel Wicks cited the Commission Blueprint's acknowledgement of the role of national parliaments, but said that "when you read the rest of the document you see that it forgets that statement. It is a centralising document ... I am not criticising the European Parliament, which in many ways is a very effective scrutiniser of legislation. ... But this issue of consent comes from national parliaments rather than the European Parliament". 135
- 158. Mats Persson, Director, Open Europe, agreed that "national parliaments simply have to be involved to a much greater extent ... prior to decisions being made". This would prevent a repeat of the "ridiculous situation" in recent years, "where EU leaders agree to something during a panic-stricken weekend and then they spend months, or even years ... to try to figure out what they actually agreed, because their national parliaments have uncomfortable questions". 136
- 159. In a speech to the Vilnius COSAC in October 2013 Eva Kjer Hansen, Danish Folketing, stated that, while "both the European Parliament and national parliaments must play a leading role", it was essential for national

¹³¹ Nigel Farage MEP.

¹³² Q 57.

¹³³ See www.europarl.europa.eu/committees/en/econ/subject-files.html?id=20140114CDT77303#menuzone

¹³⁴ Q 15.

¹³⁵ Q 186

¹³⁶ Q 15.

- parliaments to be fully involved in the EU's democratic framework for economic governance.¹³⁷
- 160. On the other hand, Graham Bishop argued that "the starting point has to be the European Parliament ... we have a parliament that works. ... It needs to work better and be seen by the citizens, the voters, as more relevant." He said that the only practical way in which the ECB could be accountable was for the ECB President to go to Brussels and appear before the ECON Committee. The idea that he could go around 28 different countries was not realistic. National Parliaments had a key role to play, but in terms of holding their own executive to account. 138
- 161. Sharon Bowles MEP stressed that the European Parliament was seeking to keep national Parliaments as involved as possible in the evolving system of economic governance. On the Blueprint's proposal for a European Parliament euro committee, Mrs Bowles said that it was not easy to detach "eurozone only" issues from broader EU concerns. In addition, she pointed out that many non-eurozone Member States possessed considerable expertise. Syed Kamall MEP predicted that there would be an attempt to appoint such a Committee in the new parliamentary term. He was concerned that this would set an unhelpful precedent. Of course, any such move would have significant consequences for non-eurozone Member States such as the UK.
- 162. In early February 2014 it was reported that the European Parliament was considering options for enhancing euro area governance after the 2014 elections, including increasing the resources available to the ECON Committee, or forming a Sub-Committee to scrutinise EMU matters. For the Sub-Committee option, it was reported that it would be left to the political groups whether or not to restrict membership to MEPs from euro area Member States. 141

Conclusions

- 163. The political and economic reforms required in the wake of the eurozone crisis have challenged the EU's democratic framework. The Commission asserts that "accountability should be ensured at that level where the respective executive decision is taken, whilst taking due account of the level where the decision has an impact". Given the dramatic consequences of the crisis on the lives of ordinary citizens across the EU, this is over-simplistic and unrealistic.
- 164. An asymmetry has developed between the growing powers of key institutions such as the Commission, the ECB, the Eurogroup and the 'Troika', and the ability of citizens to hold them to account for their actions. As political tensions across the EU testify, a serious

¹³⁷ Speech by Eva Kjer Hansen, COSAC Conference held in Vilnius, 29 October 2013. Transcript available from www.cosac.eu.

¹³⁸ Q 33. See also Roger Helmer, Q 210.

¹³⁹ Q 210.

¹⁴⁰ Q 212.

¹⁴¹ www.euractiv.com (5 February 2014), "UK Conservatives balk at plans for Eurozone parliament".

¹⁴² COM(2012) 777 final: A Blueprint for a Deep and Genuine Economic and Monetary Union: Launching a European Debate.

- democratic deficit now exists. The European Parliament has a vital role to play in holding EU institutions to account.
- 165. The proposal for a euro area Sub-Committee of the European Parliament would have significant negative consequences. First, it could undermine the unified structure of the European Parliament. Second, it risks losing the perspective and expertise of parliamentarians from outside the eurozone. Third, it risks exacerbating divisions between eurozone and non-eurozone Member States, with the concomitant danger that those in one group propose policies that are not in the interests of those in the other. This is of particular concern for the UK.
- 166. While the European Parliament does have a key role to play, the principle of democratic accountability can only be upheld if national parliaments also have an enhanced role. We are therefore extremely concerned at how little emphasis is placed on the role of national parliaments in the EU institutions' proposals for 'Genuine Economic and Monetary Union'.
- 167. While we welcome moves towards greater inter-parliamentary co-European Parliament and national operation between the parliaments, they are not enough. National parliaments must have more effective purchase on the steps towards enhanced economic surveillance, as encapsulated in the European Semester. This is an essential element of the key role of national parliaments in scrutinising the economic and financial policies of their national governments. Means must be found to ensure that EU institutions are accountable not only to the European Parliament but also to national parliaments, in particular when such significant decisions about their future are being taken. Further steps towards greater eurozone integration are likely to follow in the years to come. Unless steps are taken to strengthen national parliaments' role in oversight of such developments, the democratic foundations of the EU could be undermined.

CHAPTER 7: SUMMARY OF CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Chapter 1: Introduction

- 168. This report is intended as a contribution to an important and ongoing debate. Because of this, in several places we put forward a range of practical options which could improve the involvement of national parliaments in the scrutiny, formulation and implementation of EU policies, for further consideration by national parliaments and others, rather than presenting a definitive blueprint for change. We look forward to continuing this debate with Members of other parliaments, representatives of the EU institutions, and others. (Paragraph 15)
- 169. In the context of our own chamber we consider that this report raises important questions about the effective scrutiny of EU matters, and so we make this report to the House for debate. (Paragraph 16)
- 170. Treaty change is not necessary to enhance the role of national parliaments in the EU: substantial improvements can, and should, be achieved without treaty change. To a significant degree it is a matter for the will of parliamentarians to insist on securing substantial and lasting changes, and of their governments to give effect to that will. Important improvements could be achieved through the autonomous action of national parliaments, and through actions collectively agreed between the national parliaments, the Commission, the Council and the European Parliament where relevant. This report sets out options for reforms which could be pursued in such agreements. (Paragraph 19)
- 171. Even in these difficult economic circumstances it is important that national parliaments, including that of the UK, ensure that sufficient resources are devoted not only to effective scrutiny but also to other aspects of their involvement with the European institutions and each other. Expenditure on improving EU legislation through scrutiny is seldom wasted. (Paragraph 20)

Chapter 2: National scrutiny

Effective national scrutiny

- 172. Effective scrutiny by national parliaments of the activities of their own governments in the European Union is essential. It is fundamental to ensuring that there is accountability, and legitimacy, for the actions of the Union. It should be recognised as core business for every parliament. (Paragraph 21)
- 173. National scrutiny systems will inevitably vary according to the national context. Whatever system suits the national context, it is vital that national parliaments carefully scrutinise the EU activities of their national governments, in order to ensure that the positions of national Ministers are effectively examined, and that the Ministers who constitute the Council are held to account for their decisions. (Paragraph 23)
- 174. While each national parliamentary chamber is unique, we can nonetheless learn from each other. COSAC can be a very good forum for this learning. We cite two examples relating to our work in the House of Lords. First, we

have taken a cue from the Dutch Tweede Kamer, amongst others, and begun to use the Commission's annual work programmes more explicitly in examining the year ahead and publicly highlighting areas of particular interest. Second, this Committee also intends to follow practice in other parliaments and experiment with holding sessions with the UK Minister for Europe before European Councils, to feed into Government preparations, rather than holding them afterwards to discuss the conclusions reached. (Paragraph 24)

- 175. In addition, we continue to seek to improve our engagement with the Members of the House of Lords who are not currently serving on the EU committees. In this context, we observe that it is important that the whole House continues to scrutinise the EU activities of the UK Government, through debate, questioning and the scrutiny of legislation. As we have said, this is core business, not the preserve of a group of specialists. (Paragraph 25)
- 176. We are always willing to consider, with the Government and our colleagues in the Commons, improvements to the scrutiny process. In our day-to-day work scrutinising EU policies and the EU activities of the UK Government, it is essential that the Government consistently provide high quality and timely written information, in the form of explanatory memorandums on EU documents and correspondence, and that Ministers meet committees regularly. A good flow of information by government officials, including the UK Representation in Brussels (UKRep), is also crucial. The UK Government usually does this well and the current Minister for Europe, the Rt. Hon. David Lidington MP, has been an effective advocate for national parliamentary scrutiny. However, there are unacceptable variations in performance including in the quality of explanatory memorandums, particularly between departments, and we urge the Government to continue to focus on consistently supporting and engaging effectively with national parliamentary scrutiny of EU matters. (Paragraph 27)

Different systems

- 177. In our view, effective EU scrutiny systems are most likely to include elements of both examination of documents and direct discussions with Ministers (and other interested parties). Scrutiny of documents enables parliaments to engage early on with Commission consultations, and to propose precise changes to legislative proposals. Contact with Ministers allows direct exchanges of views, and allows Members to influence or control the government's position, or to challenge the government to explain and defend their view. (Paragraph 28)
- 178. It is important to involve a wide range of Members, and committees where possible, in the examination of European policies. Such policy expertise needs to be combined effectively with knowledge and understanding of EU policymaking processes and EU institutions. (Paragraph 30)

Practicalities of scrutiny work

179. It is often helpful if there is effective prioritisation, so that each national chamber and its committees concentrate on the policies which matter the most to it. (Paragraph 33)

- 180. Even when parliaments do prioritise consideration of the most important policies, it must be recognised that effective scrutiny is resource-intensive, in terms of Member time and staff time. (Paragraph 34)
- 181. Contributions by national parliaments must have, and must be seen to have, an influence on EU policy development and formulation. It is important that the Commission, Council and European Parliament make effective use of dialogue with national parliaments, and make clear where national parliaments have had an effect on the policymaking process. (Paragraph 35)

Chapter 3: Dialogue with the European Commission

Engagement between national parliaments and the Commission

- 182. In this chapter we make suggestions for possible improvements, which national parliaments may wish to take up in discussion with national governments and with the Commission. In summary these possible improvements, which are considered in greater detail below, are:
 - the increased early involvement of national parliaments in the development of EU legislative proposals and other policies in advance of the Commission making formal communications and proposals for legislation;
 - that the Commission should make clear when and how national parliaments have influenced the development of policies, by:
 - identifying national parliament contributions in summary reports on consultation exercises and in subsequent communications on the policy, including how the policy has been shaped or modified in response,
 - o responding promptly to national parliament contributions under the general political dialogue, usually within three months,
 - o using its annual report on relations with national parliaments to identify the impacts of national parliament engagement;
 - that the new Commission should make a commitment that Commissioners and senior officials will meet committees of national parliaments as a core part of their duties;
 - that a procedure should be developed to allow a group of national parliaments to make constructive policy or legislative suggestions (a 'Green Card'). (Paragraph 40)

Early engagement with policy proposals

- 183. The Committee supports effective early engagement by national parliaments in the development of EU legislative proposals and other policies. In this way, drawing on their diverse experience and expertise, national parliaments can make a distinctive contribution to the development of policy at an early stage, before considerable time and political capital has been invested in a particular idea, and before firm proposals have been drawn up which the Commission may then feel obliged to defend. (Paragraph 43)
- 184. The Commission must engage fully with the views put forward by national parliaments early on in the policymaking process, and must be seen to

engage fully with them by making clear when and how national parliaments have had a significant influence on the early development of policies. We note that if the Commission does not engage constructively and deal with concerns raised by national parliaments under the informal political dialogue, it becomes more likely that national parliaments will be forced to use the reasoned opinion procedure to ensure that their views are addressed in a more formal way. Put another way, the more that the Commission engages positively with the concerns of national parliaments as expressed in the political dialogue, the less likely it is that parliaments will feel compelled to issue reasoned opinions. (Paragraph 48)

- 185. When national parliaments engage upstream, and make contributions to consultations, their views should be identified and specifically addressed in a discrete section of the Commission's summary report on the consultation, including where appropriate how the proposal has been modified in response. National parliament contributions and the responses to them should also be identified in subsequent documentation relating to the proposal including impact assessments and communications accompanying legislative proposals. This will show that the views of national parliaments have been given appropriate consideration; and help national parliaments to continue to pursue key points. (Paragraph 49)
- 186. When national parliaments make contributions to the general political dialogue (not in response to specific consultation exercises), these contributions should receive a response within three months, clearly addressing the points made and, where appropriate, explaining how their views have been taken into account. (Paragraph 50)
- 187. The Commission should use its annual reports on relations with national parliaments to identify policy impacts of engagement by national parliaments, as well as simply outlining the number of interactions with the Commission. (Paragraph 51)

Direct contact with Commissioners and officials

188. The Commission which will be appointed in 2014 should make a commitment that its Commissioners and senior officials will be willing to meet committees of national parliaments as a core part of their duties, subject of course to practical limitations and without imposing an impossible burden. This must be a clear and firm commitment which binds the whole College: it is too important to be left to the whim of individual Commissioners. (Paragraph 54)

Making proposals: a Green Card?

189. In principle, we agree that there should be a way for a group of like-minded national parliaments to make constructive suggestions for EU policy initiatives, which may include reviewing existing legislation, complementing the existing 'Yellow Card' with a 'Green Card'. We note the concerns raised about intruding on the Commission's formal right of initiative, and we would envisage a 'Green Card' as recognising a right for a number of national parliaments working together to make constructive policy or legislative suggestions, including for the review or repeal of existing legislation, not creating a (legally more problematic) formal right for national parliaments to initiate legislation. (Paragraph 58)

190. A 'Green Card' agreement would need to include an undertaking by the Commission that it would consider such suggestions carefully, and either bring forward appropriate legislative or other proposals (or consult on them), or explain why it had decided not to take the requested action. (Paragraph 59)

Chapter 4: The Reasoned Opinion procedure

Overview

- 191. The reasoned opinion procedure can, and must, be made more effective. It is an important way in which national parliaments can contribute to the making of EU legislation; and can thereby enhance the quality and legitimacy of that legislation. (Paragraph 67)
- 192. National parliaments working together may wish to consider which particular changes they would like to see made to the operation of the reasoned opinion procedure. (Paragraph 69)
- 193. The key elements of the procedure, including its scope, the deadlines, and the effect of a Yellow Card being issued, are set out in the EU Treaties and could only formally be changed through a revision to the Treaties. However, it would be possible for the Member States acting together in the Council, in co-operation with the European Commission, to agree a package of improvements. The parliaments, Council and Commission could undertake to operate the reasoned opinion procedure consistently with the agreed changes. (Paragraph 70)
- 194. These are some of the options for inclusion in an inter-institutional agreement to improve the operation of the reasoned opinion procedure:
 - *scope*: including the proportionality principle within the procedure, and a check that an appropriate legal base is being used;
 - *deadline*: extending the time period for reasoned opinions to be submitted, from 8 weeks, to 12 or 16 weeks;
 - Commission engagement: improving the quality of the Commission's explanatory memorandums on subsidiarity and its engagement with reasoned opinions;
 - *effect*: establishing that if a Yellow Card is triggered the Commission will either withdraw or substantially amend the proposal;
 - *threshold*: considering whether the threshold for triggering a Yellow Card should be lowered;
 - *timing*: considering whether the reasoned opinion procedure might somehow remain open, or be re-engaged, later in the legislative procedure. (Paragraph 71)

Scope

195. While there may be a useful role for COSAC in sharing practical experience in how to conduct subsidiarity assessments and how to prepare an effective reasoned opinion, we do not think that it would be sensible to attempt a more precise definition of the subsidiarity principle than the definition that is already set out in the EU Treaties. (Paragraph 74)

196. Witnesses have made a strong case that the reasoned opinion procedure should be extended to include the principle of proportionality. There is also a strong case that the procedure should encompass whether the proposal is brought forward under an appropriate legal base. We support both of these suggestions. (Paragraph 79)

Deadline

197. We consider that the time limit within which national parliaments can issue a reasoned opinion should be extended, to 12 or 16 weeks. (Paragraph 84)

Commission engagement

- 198. It is the responsibility of the Commission to provide a clear explanation of why it considers that a proposal complies with the principles of subsidiarity and proportionality. In the absence of a comprehensive and convincing assessment by the Commission, it is appropriate for a national parliament to come to the conclusion that it has not been proven that a proposal complies with the subsidiarity principle. (Paragraph 86)
- 199. Every reasoned opinion merits a reasoned response. When a reasoned opinion is issued by a national parliament, whether or not a Yellow Card is triggered, that opinion should be seriously considered by the Commission, and a response should be prepared which addresses the concerns raised in that reasoned opinion, in a timely manner. (Paragraph 88)
- 200. The Committee does not consider it appropriate for the Commission to assume the sole responsibility for deciding what arguments do, or do not, come within the ambit of the subsidiarity principle. There should be dialogue between national parliaments and the Commission, to determine appropriate guidelines for the Commission to respond to reasoned opinions, whether or not a Yellow Card has been issued. (Paragraph 90)

Effect

201. The Committee considers that the Commission should make an undertaking that, when a Yellow Card is issued, it will either drop the proposal in question, or substantially amend it in order to meet the concerns expressed. (Paragraph 95)

Threshold

202. The suggestion that the threshold for triggering a Yellow Card should be reviewed deserves further consideration. (Paragraph 96)

Timing

203. The suggestion that the reasoned opinion procedure might remain open, or be re-engaged at some later point, deserves further consideration. (Paragraph 98)

Another aspect of the legislative procedure: first reading deals

204. It is vital that national parliaments should have a recognised opportunity for their voices to be heard during the later stages of legislative negotiations, particularly when those negotiations result in major changes to draft legislation. We suggest that the Council consider making a commitment that, if a legislative proposal is significantly altered during its consideration by the

co-legislators, the Council will allow sufficient time, and no less than 12 weeks, for each national parliament to scrutinise the new or significantly altered elements of the proposal. This would be a logical development of the role of national parliaments in EU policymaking and without such a commitment there will remain a fundamental gap in the legislative process. (Paragraph 101)

Chapter 5: Inter-parliamentary co-operation

Co-operation with the European Parliament

- 205. National parliaments and the European Parliament have a vital, and complementary, role to play in the European Union. It is not a 'zero sum' game: greater involvement for one should not be at the expense of the other. (Paragraph 108)
- 206. There is scope for national parliaments and the European Parliament to engage more effectively with each other, sharing information and debating key policies. Several witnesses to our inquiry made useful suggestions as to how this might be done:
 - there could be more direct contact between committees of national parliaments and committees of the European Parliament;
 - when national parliaments or their committees have a close interest in a particular legislative proposal, they should be encouraged to contact the relevant rapporteur and shadow rapporteur on the responsible committee of the European Parliament;
 - national parliaments and the European Parliament could reach agreement that EP rapporteurs could provide informal briefings to Members of national parliaments on the progress of trilogue negotiations;
 - videoconferencing could be used to facilitate discussions between committees;
 - a brief overview of comments by national parliaments might be included in reports prepared by European Parliament Committees. (Paragraph 109)
- 207. Where it is practical and mutually useful, national parliaments and the European Parliament should enhance their co-operation and sharing of information, perhaps on the basis of discussions on these ideas and others at the Conference of Parliamentary Committees for EU Affairs (COSAC). (Paragraph 110)

Forms of inter-parliamentary co-operation

208. It is vital that Members of the parliaments of the European Union establish the habit of co-operation on European matters. Communication between Members of national parliaments, and between Members of national parliaments and the European Parliament, is essential, to share information, to debate policies, and to reach common understandings. However, it must be recognised that parliamentarians have a limited amount of time, and conferences must offer clear 'added value' in order for Members to be able to prioritise participation at them. In the view of this Committee, the number of

inter-parliamentary conferences must be kept within reasonable limits and where it is appropriate we should be willing to rationalise the conference framework. We must ensure that conferences have clear and well managed agendas; that they have clear intended outcomes; and above all that they encourage wide participation and lively debate as opposed to long set-piece speeches. (Paragraph 114)

COSAC

- 209. Ideas which might be considered for changes to COSAC's procedures include:
 - a reduction in the number and length of general reports from the Presidency and the Commission, allowing plenty of scope for contributions from delegates;
 - agendas which feature well focused and specific topics for debate, perhaps including a topical debate;
 - appointing a longer-term chair of COSAC (following the example of the European Council);
 - ad hoc working groups (working remotely) to prepare discussion papers, or to take forward agreed conclusions;
 - a standing group of representatives of EU affairs committees;
 - the President of the European Council attending COSAC once per year. (Paragraph 119)
- 210. The issue of resources for COSAC may also need to be considered and the small COSAC secretariat increased, particularly if its procedures are to be changed in some way, as suggested in the previous paragraph. (Paragraph 120)
- 211. COSAC can disseminate good practices and procedures that might be useful for other parliaments. COSAC's biannual reports and informal presentations by Members of national parliaments are two existing ways in which this dissemination of good practice can be achieved. COSAC might wish to consider whether an informal panel of experienced Members of COSAC from a range of different Member States and scrutiny systems might be willing to offer advice to national parliaments on their scrutiny of EU matters. The staff of European affairs committees of national parliaments can also share practical experience and information about their procedures, to help them support effective European scrutiny work by their committees. (Paragraph 121)

Inter-parliamentary conference on economic and financial governance

212. Inter-parliamentary co-operation on all matters, including on economic and financial matters, must continue to involve all 28 Member States. (Paragraph 125)

Direct contact between parliamentarians

213. It is important that Members of national parliaments forge their own contacts with Members of other parliaments, including of course the European Parliament. Particularly once good working relationships have

been established, teleconferencing, videoconferencing and electronic communications should be used to full advantage, for quick exchanges of information and opinion. (Paragraph 135)

IPEX (Inter-parliamentary EU Information Exchange website)

214. It is important that the IPEX platform is easy to use, and that national parliaments upload information consistently and promptly. We note the potential burden that translating all parliamentary documents uploaded onto IPEX might place on national parliaments, and we suggest that the IPEX Board consider whether a technological solution, such as automated translations, might be implemented in the future. (Paragraph 141)

Chapter 6: Economic and financial governance

- 215. The political and economic reforms required in the wake of the eurozone crisis have challenged the EU's democratic framework. The Commission asserts that "accountability should be ensured at that level where the respective executive decision is taken, whilst taking due account of the level where the decision has an impact". Given the dramatic consequences of the crisis on the lives of ordinary citizens across the EU, this is over-simplistic and unrealistic. (Paragraph 163)
- 216. An asymmetry has developed between the growing powers of key institutions such as the Commission, the ECB, the Eurogroup and the 'Troika', and the ability of citizens to hold them to account for their actions. As political tensions across the EU testify, a serious democratic deficit now exists. The European Parliament has a vital role to play in holding EU institutions to account. (Paragraph 164)
- 217. The proposal for a euro area Sub-Committee of the European Parliament would have significant negative consequences. First, it could undermine the unified structure of the European Parliament. Second, it risks losing the perspective and expertise of parliamentarians from outside the eurozone. Third, it risks exacerbating divisions between eurozone and non-eurozone Member States, with the concomitant danger that those in one group propose policies that are not in the interests of those in the other. This is of particular concern for the UK. (Paragraph 165)
- 218. While the European Parliament does have a key role to play, the principle of democratic accountability can only be upheld if national parliaments also have an enhanced role. We are therefore extremely concerned at how little emphasis is placed on the role of national parliaments in the EU institutions' proposals for 'Genuine Economic and Monetary Union'. (Paragraph 166)
- 219. While we welcome moves towards greater inter-parliamentary co-operation between the European Parliament and national parliaments, they are not enough. National parliaments must have more effective purchase on the steps towards enhanced economic surveillance, as encapsulated in the European Semester. This is an essential element of the key role of national parliaments in scrutinising the economic and financial policies of their national governments. Means must be found to ensure that EU institutions are accountable not only to the European Parliament but also to national parliaments, in particular when such significant decisions about their future are being taken. Further steps towards greater eurozone integration are likely to follow in the years to come. Unless steps are taken to strengthen national

parliaments' role in oversight of such developments, the democratic foundations of the EU could be undermined. (Paragraph 167)

APPENDIX 1: LIST OF MEMBERS AND DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

The Members of the Committee who conducted this inquiry were:

Lord Boswell of Aynho (Chairman)

Lord Bowness

Lord Cameron of Dillington

Lord Carter of Coles†

Baroness Corston

Lord Dear

Baroness Eccles of Moulton

Lord Foulkes of Cumnock

Lord Hannay of Chiswick

Lord Harrison

Lord Maclennan of Rogart

Lord Marlesford

Baroness O'Cathain

Baroness Parminter

Baroness Quin†

The Earl of Sandwich

Baroness Scott of Needham Market

Lord Tomlinson

Lord Tugendhat

Baroness Young of Hornsey*

Lord Wilson of Tillyorn*

- † Lord Carter of Coles left the Committee in December 2013 and Baroness Quin joined the Committee.
- * Baroness Young of Hornsey left the Committee in October 2013 and Lord Wilson of Tillyorn joined the Committee.

Declaration of Interests

Lord Boswell of Aynho (Chairman)

Salaried Officer of the House of Lords (details in Register) Income is received as a Partner (with wife) from land and family farming business trading as EN & TE Boswell at Lower Aynho grounds, Banbury, with separate rentals from cottages and grazing

Lord Bowness

None relevant

Lord Cameron of Dillington

Farmer in receipt of the single farm payment

Baroness Corston

None relevant

Lord Dear

None relevant

Baroness Eccles of Moulton

None relevant

Lord Foulkes of Cumnock

None relevant

Lord Hannay of Chiswick

Member, Advisory Board, Centre for European Reform Member, British Influence's Forum for the Future of Europe

Lord Harrison

None relevant

Lord Maclennan of Rogart

None relevant

Lord Marlesford

Farmer in receipt of monies from the Common Agricultural Policy

Baroness O'Cathain

None relevant

Baroness Parminter

None relevant

Baroness Quin

Vice-President of the European Movement (unpaid, honorary position)

The Earl of Sandwich

None relevant

Baroness Scott of Needham Market

None relevant

Lord Tomlinson

None relevant

Lord Tugendhat

None relevant

Lord Wilson of Tillyorn

None relevant

A full list of registered interests of Members of the House of Lords can be found at http://www.parliament.uk/mps-lords-and-offices/standards-and-interests/register-of-lords-interests/

APPENDIX 2: LIST OF WITNESSES

Evidence is published online at http://www.parliament.uk/hleu and available for inspection at the Parliamentary Archives (020 7219 5314).

Evidence received by the Committee is listed below in chronological order of oral evidence session and in alphabetical order. Those witnesses marked with * gave both oral evidence and written evidence. Those marked with ** gave oral evidence and did not submit any written evidence. All other witnesses submitted written evidence only.

Oral evidence in chronological order

01010	10001100 111 0111 0111	5 W- V- W
**	QQ 1-16	Charles Grant, Director, Centre for European Reform
**		Mats Persson, Director, Open Europe
*	QQ 18-33	Professor Adam Cygan, University of Leicester
**		Professor Simon Hix, London School of Economics and Political Science
*		Dr Julie Smith, Senior Lecturer, University of Cambridge
**	QQ 34–50	Eva Kjer Hansen, Chair, European Affairs Committee, Folketing, Denmark
**		Averof Neofytou, Chairman, Committee on Foreign and European Affairs, House of Representatives, Cyprus
**	QQ 51–58	Andrzej Gałażewski, Vice Chairman of European Union Affairs Committee, Sejm, Poland
**	QQ 59–75	René Leegte, Deputy Chair of the European Affairs Committee, Tweede Kamer de Staten-General (The Dutch House of Representatives), The Netherlands
**	QQ 68–75	Dominic Hannigan TD, Chairman, Committee on European Union Affairs, Houses of the Oireachtas (Irish Parliament), Ireland
*	QQ 76–88	Dr Richard Corbett, Member of the Cabinet of the President, European Council
*	QQ 89–99	Maroš Šefčovič, Vice-President of the European Commission
**	QQ 100-114	Andrew Duff MEP
**	QQ 115–124	Ashley Fox MEP
**	QQ 125–136	Miguel Angel Martínez Martínez MEP, Vice- President, European Parliament
**		Carlo Casini MEP, Chair of the Constitutional Affairs Committee, European Parliament
**	QQ 137–141	Thierry Repentin, Minister for European Affairs, French Government

QQ 142–146 Simon Sutour, President of the European Affairs Committee, André Gattolin, Richard Yung, Éric Bocquet, Catherine Tasca, Joëlle Garriaud-Maylam, and Collette Mélot, Members of the European Affairs Committee, French Sénat, France
 QQ 147–157 Rt. Hon. David Lidington MP, Minister of State for Europe at the Foreign and Commonwealth Office

Alphabetical list of all witnesses

Dr Gavin Barrett, University College Dublin

Professor Dr iur Hermann-Josef Blanke, University of Erfurt, Germany

Mladen Cherveniakov, Chairman of the Committee on European Affairs and Oversight of the European Funds, National Assembly of Bulgaria

** Carlo Casini MEP, Chair of the Constitutional Affairs Committee, European Parliament (QQ 125–136)

Sonia Piedrafita, Centre for European Policy Studies (CEPS)

** Charles Grant, Director, Centre for European Reform (QQ 1–17)

Dr iur Patricia Conlan, Member, Institute for the Study of Knowledge in Society, University of Limerick, Ireland

Dr Ian Cooper, University of Oslo

* Dr Richard Corbett, Member of the Cabinet of the President, European Council (QQ 76–88)

> Ben Crum, Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam and John Erik Fossum, University of Oslo

- * Professor Adam Cygan, University of Leicester
- ** Averof Neofytou, Chairman, Committee on Foreign and European Affairs, House of Representatives, Cyprus (QQ 34–50)

Miroslav Krejča, Chairman of the Committee on European Affairs, The Senáte, Parliament of Czech Republic

- ** Eva Kjer Hansen, Chair, European Affairs Committee, Folketing, Denmark (QQ 34–50)
- ** Andrew Duff MEP (QQ 100–114)

Arto Aas, Chair, European Union Affairs Committee, Riigikogu, Estonia

Eduskunta, Parliament of Finland

Foreign Affairs Committee and European Affairs Committee Chairs and Members, Assemblée Nationale of France

- * Simon Sutour, President of the European Affairs Committee, André Gattolin, Richard Yung, Éric Bocquet, Catherine Tasca, Joëlle Garriaud-Maylam and Collette Mélot, Members of the European Affairs Committee, Sénat, France (QQ 142–146)
- ** Ashley Fox MEP (QQ 115–124)

Katarzyna Granat, European University Institute (EUI), Italy

Professor Norbert Lammert, President of the Bundestag, Germany

Committee on European Affairs, Hellenic Parliament, Greece

Oskar Josef Gstrein and Darren Harvey

Claudia Hefftler, University of Cologne, Valentin Kreilinger, Jacques Delors Institute, Olivier Rozenberg, Centre d'études européennes, Sciences Po (Paris), and Wolfgang Wessels, University of Cologne

** Professor Simon Hix, London School of Economics and Political Science (QQ 18–33)

Dr Anna-Lena Högenauer, Maastricht University and Professor Christine Neuhold, on behalf of the OPAL research team Maastricht University

Julian M. Hörner, London School of Economics and Political Science

Dr Ariella Huff, University of Cambridge

Dr Joanne Hunt, Cardiff University

** Dominic Hannigan TD, Chairman, Committee on European Union Affairs, Houses of the Oireachtas (Irish Parliament), Ireland (QQ 68–75)

Camera dei Deputati, Italy

Heleen Jalvingh, UCL, School for Public Policy

Davor Jancic, London School of Economics and Political Science

Valentin Kreilinger, Jacques Delors Institute and Olivier Rozenberg, Centre d'études européennes, Sciences Po (Paris)

Saeima, Latvia

* The Rt. Hon. David Lidington MP, Minister for Europe, Foreign and Commonwealth Office (QQ 147–157)

Gediminas Kirkilas, Chair of the EU Affairs Committee, Seimas, Lithuania

Professor Stelio Mangiameli, University of Teramo

- ** Miguel Angel Martínez Martínez MEP, Vice-President, European Parliament (QQ 125-136)
- ** René Leegte, Deputy Chair of the European Affairs Committee, Tweede Kamer de Staten-General (The Dutch House of Representatives), The Netherlands (QQ 59–75)
- ** Mats Persson, Director, Open Europe (QQ 1–17)

Dr Eleni Panagiotarea

Asteris Pliakos

** Mr Andrzej Gałażewski, Vice Chairman of European Union Affairs Committee, Sejm, Poland (QQ 51–58)

Mr Edmund Wittbrodt, Chairman of the European Affairs Committee, Senat, Poland

- ** Thierry Repentin, Minister for European Affairs, French Government (QQ 137–141)
- * Maroš Šefčovič, Vice President of the European Commission (QQ 89–99)
 - National Council of Slovenia
- * Dr Julie Smith, Senior Lecturer, Cambridge University (QQ 18–33)

 Thomas Larue, Committee Secretary, Committee on the Constitution, Riksdag, Sweden

APPENDIX 3: CALL FOR EVIDENCE

The House of Lords European Union Committee, under the Chairmanship of Lord Boswell, is conducting an inquiry into the current and possible future role of national parliaments in the EU framework. The Committee seeks evidence from anyone with an interest.

Background

The 2009 Lisbon Treaty sets out a formal role for national parliaments in the scrutiny of EU legislative proposals in relation to the concepts of subsidiarity and proportionality. Furthermore, national parliaments engage in the general development and scrutiny of EU legislation and policies, and hold their governments to account in various ways for their actions at EU level. These individual and interparliamentary efforts are aimed to enable national parliaments to "contribute actively to the good functioning of the Union". 143

Over the past few years there has been a great deal of interest in the role of national parliaments in the EU, not least in the context of proposals for closer economic and monetary union. It has also been suggested that there is a "democratic deficit" in the EU that national parliaments could help to fill. This inquiry seeks to explore these issues further.

Written evidence is sought by 27 **September 2013**. Public hearings will be held in the Autumn. The Committee aims to report, with recommendations, in 2014. The report will receive a response from the Government, and may be debated in the House.

The Committee seeks evidence on any aspect of this topic, and particularly on the following questions:

National parliaments in the EU framework

- (1) Why should national parliaments have a role in the EU framework? What role should national parliaments play in a) shaping, and b) scrutinising, EU decision making? In answering this question you may wish to consider:
 - (a) Is there widespread agreement on what this role should be?
 - (b) Do national parliaments have access to sufficient information and the requisite influence at an EU level to play the role that you suggest? Whose responsibility is it to ensure that they have the information they need?

Formal role of national parliaments

- (2) How is the formal role of national parliaments under the Treaties working in practice? In answering this question you may wish to consider:
 - (a) What impact have the Maastricht, Amsterdam and Lisbon Treaties had on interactions between national parliaments and EU institutions?

¹⁴³ Article 12, Treaty on European Union.

- (b) What is your assessment of the existing yellow and orange card procedures? Are national parliaments making good use of these?
- (c) Is there a well-developed, common understanding of subsidiarity. If not, is there a need to develop one?
- (d) How effectively is proportionality scrutinised by national parliaments?
- (e) Should national parliaments have a greater, or different, role in the development and scrutiny of EU legislation?

Dialogue and scrutiny of EU policies

- (3) What is your assessment of the level and quality of engagement between EU institutions and national parliaments, and between national parliaments? We invite you to offer specific examples. In answering this question you may wish to consider:
 - (a) What assessment do you make of the adequacy of the level of dialogue between the Commission and national parliaments regarding legislative proposals? What influence, if any, do national parliament opinions have on the legislative process?
 - (b) How effective is engagement between national parliaments and the European Parliament? Could it be improved?
 - (c) What effect are procedural trends, such as increased agreement on legislation at first reading, having on the ability of national parliaments to scrutinise EU decision making?
 - (d) What should be the role of COSAC (the Conference of Parliamentary Committees for Union Affairs)? Does it require any changes to make it more effective?
 - (e) What is your assessment of other mechanisms (such as Joint Parliamentary Meetings, Joint Committee Meetings and IPEX) for co-operation between national parliaments and EU institutions; and should any other mechanisms be established?

Capacity of national parliaments

- (4) How effective are national parliaments at engaging with European affairs? In answering this question you may wish to consider:
 - (a) Are national parliamentarians sufficiently engaged with detailed European issues? Are national parliaments as effective at political dialogue with EU institutions as they are at holding their own governments to account?
 - (b) Can you give specific examples of Member States that are good at building co-operation and co-ordination between national parliaments? What do they do well? Should other countries learn lessons from this good practice?
 - (c) Is there political will, and resource, for increased interparliamentary co-operation?
 - (d) What role does the network of national parliament representatives in Brussels play? Should the network be further developed?

Other possible changes

(5) In what other ways should the role of national parliaments in the European Union be changed or enhanced? Which of these suggestions would require treaty change and which would not? In answering these questions you may wish to consider whether there are any specific policy areas (such as financial and economic policy) which are particularly relevant.

Issued on 22 July 2013

APPENDIX 4: EVOLUTION OF THE ROLE OF NATIONAL PARLIAMENTS

- 1. Recognition of the role of national parliaments in the European Union has evolved slowly in the treaties of the European Union, beginning with the Maastricht Treaty in 1992. It was only recently, with the Lisbon Treaty in 2009, that national parliaments were given specific functions affecting the governance of the European Union.
- 2. At the time of signature of the Maastricht Treaty (also known as the Treaty on European Union, TEU, in force since November 1993), the Member States made a declaration on the role of national parliaments. The declaration stated that "it is important to encourage greater involvement of national Parliaments in the activities of the European Union". It committed the Member States to ensuring that Commission proposals would be received by national parliaments with sufficient time to conduct scrutiny, and looked forward to an increase in contact between national parliaments and the European Parliament and for members of national parliaments to meet regularly to discuss issues of shared interest.
- 3. Also accompanying the Maastricht Treaty was a declaration on a Conference of Parliaments which required the President of the European Council and the President of the Commission to report on the state of the Union to each meeting of the Conference of Parliaments.
- 4. With the Amsterdam Treaty (which came in to force in May 1999) a protocol on the role of national parliaments was added to the EU Treaties. This imposed an obligation on the Commission to provide consultation documents and proposals for legislation to national parliaments and gave national parliaments a six week period within which to review proposals, before they were put on the agenda for discussion at Council meetings.
- 5. The second element of the protocol referred to the Conference of Parliamentary Committees for EU Affairs (COSAC), enabling it to make any contribution it thought fit for the attention of the EU Institutions and to examine any legislative proposal in the area of freedom, security and justice that may have direct bearing on the rights and freedoms of individuals and report its findings to the EU institutions. It enabled COSAC to make contributions to legislative activities being undertaken by the EU institutions based on the application of the subsidiarity principle, fundamental rights and in the area of freedom, security and justice.
- 6. The Lisbon Treaty (in force since December 2009) recognised the contribution of national parliaments to the good functioning of the European Union and gave them specific functions in the governance of the Union. The Treaty confirmed their right to information, and provided for their role in monitoring the application of the principle of subsidiarity and in evaluating EU policies in the area of freedom, security and justice policy. National parliaments were also given a role in the process for amending the Treaties and in the enlargement process.
- 7. National parliaments can now uphold the principle of subsidiarity, under Protocol 1 to the TEU, by submitting a reasoned opinion to the EU institution which instigated the proposal, if they believe that the proposal breaches the principle. If a third or more Member States' chambers submit a reasoned opinion (a threshold which falls to a quarter of chambers for

legislation in the field of co-operation in criminal matters) the proposal must be reviewed, and a decision taken if the proposal will be maintained, amended or withdrawn. This has become known as the 'reasoned opinion' or 'Yellow Card' procedure.

8. If over half of legislative chambers submit reasoned opinions on a proposal and the proposal is maintained by the Commission, either the Council (on a vote of 55% of Member States) or the European Parliament (by majority vote) can force it to be withdrawn.

APPENDIX 5: NOTE OF INFORMAL SESSION, VILNIUS COSAC, OCTOBER 2013

Members participating: Lord Boswell of Aynho (Chairman), Baroness Corston, and Lord Hannay of Chiswick.

In attendance: Jake Vaughan (Clerk to the Committee) and Dominique Gracia (House of Lords Representative to the EU).

In the margins of the L COSAC Plenary meeting, hosted by the Lithuanian Seimas, on 27–29 October, an informal 'round-table' was held. The session was open to all delegates attending the L COSAC. The aim of the 'round-table' was for delegates to exchange views about and share experiences of the role national parliaments play in shaping and scrutinising EU decision-making.

Mr Petras Auštrevičius, Deputy Speaker of the Lithuanian Seimas and Deputy Chair of the Committee on European Affairs, opened the meeting.

Lord Boswell of Aynho gave a short summary of the House of Lords EU Committee's inquiry to-date, thanking those around the table who had submitted written contributions and inviting anyone with an interest to consider doing so. He informed the delegates that all the contributions and evidence taken would be made available online. He said that his Committee was seeking to contribute to the ongoing debate about democratic legitimacy, not to conclude it.

Mr René Leegte, Vice-Chair of the EU Affairs Committee of the Dutch Tweede Kamer, welcomed this second informal session in the margins of COSAC, following the first one held in Dublin in June 2013. He raised the question of what meaning the yellow card mechanism had for the European Parliament (EP), and what influence the mechanism had over the EP's work. How were Reasoned Opinions (ROs) taken into account?

Mr Miguel Angel Martínez Martínez, Vice-President of the EP, said that, in his view, interparliamentary cooperation was not currently working as well as it could. There had been unnecessary and unproductive tensions, and practically no progress in establishing complementary mechanisms. He pointed to the role of national parliaments (NPs) in controlling and holding to account their own national governments in their activity as members of the European Council. As an example, he raised a section of the COSAC Contribution that welcomed the political-level agreement on the multiannual financial framework (MFF). He asked why there was no recognition there that the Council was responsible for delays in taking forward this agreement, and pointed out that the EP had no mechanism to ask NPs to scrutinise national governments for such actions. In his view, the current role of NPs in controlling national governments and scrutinising their actions in Council was extremely limited and insufficient, and he lamented that the EP had failed in setting out a routine mechanism for learning about what NPs were doing nationally to scrutinise governments' EU-level actions.

Ms Eva Kjer Hansen, Chair of the European Affairs Committee of the Danish Folketing, said that the yellow card mechanism clearly worked, as it had been triggered that very day (regarding the European Public Prosecutor's Office proposal). This was a good sign, showing that NPs were using the mechanisms

¹⁴⁴ COM(2013) 534: Proposal for a Council Regulation on the establishment of the European Public Prosecutor's Office. The Reasoned Opinions issued can be viewed at http://www.ipex.eu/IPEXL-WEB/dossier/document/COM20130534.do.

available, which was an important first step. She recalled a lengthy discussion with Vice-President Maroš Šefčovič regarding the right to ask inquiries of the Commission, and whilst NPs do have this right, they make little to no use of it. It was important that NPs used all the tools at their disposal, and also that they reflected on how they wanted these tools to develop in the future.

Mr Christopher Fearne, Chairman of the Standing Committee on Foreign and European Affairs in the Maltese House of Representatives, remarked that NPs were of primary importance to citizens. In his view, there were a number of issues to address regarding EU power structures and decision-making, and interparliamentary groups should be leading the way. Unless parliaments were proactive, the vacuum would be filled by some other structure. He also remarked on the usefulness of the 'cluster' meeting held in Copenhagen, Denmark, on the free movement of workers.¹⁴⁵

Lord Boswell of Aynho asked whether a small group of parliaments could collaborate in preparing a study on a specific policy area of shared interest. For example, in the COSAC plenary, Mr Herman De Croo had suggested a topic for a future COSAC debate; could parliaments prepare a joint paper to be tabled before COSAC in order to inform that work? **Mr Herman De Croo**, Member of the House of Representatives of Belgium, welcomed this suggestion.

Mr Paulo Mota Pinto, Chairman of the European Affairs Committee in the Assembly of the Republic of Portugal, called for greater distinctions between the mechanisms available for influence. Controlling governments was one mechanism, but there were many others. He called for more detailed responses to ROs. He agreed with Ms Kjer Hansen that NPs were not yet using all possible mechanisms to their full extent, highlighting the importance of a steady and prompt flow of information between parliaments, for example, regarding ROs.

Ms Tineke Strik, Chair of the Standing Committee for European Affairs in the Dutch Eerste Kamer, agreed that information sharing was crucial, referring to the Dutch Parliament's efforts to gain access to the Council's extranet database. He Dutch Parliament's efforts to gain access to the Council's extranet database. When negotiating with the Dutch government, responses to a COSAC questionnaire indicating the types of information received by other NPs, was influential. She pointed to the need for NPs to be discriminating in the way they prioritise the information they already received, in order to make best use of it. She also remarked on the possible difficulties for NPs in taking a line contrary to their national government, given that many national governments have parliamentary majorities. However, there was scope for NPs to cooperate along party lines, politicising scrutiny of national governments. Ms Strik also commented on the dialogue between the NPs and the European Commission, asking Vice-President Šefčovič for his view on the importance or relevance of Commission responses to opinions, given that once proposals are published they are on the negotiating table and primarily in the hands of the co-legislators.

Mr De Croo commented on the relative power of institutions and how this could be measured. Whilst this was difficult, the number of lobbyists surrounding the EP indicated that there was a lot of power there. He remarked that, for NPs, there was

¹⁴⁵ This meeting on free movement and national welfare systems was held in Copenhagen on 21 October 2013.

¹⁴⁶ This database, run by the Council of the European Union, contains papers relating to Council meetings, including limité documents.

¹⁴⁷ This questionnaire fed into the 17th Bi-annual Report, available at http://www.cosac.eu/documents/bi-annual-reports-of-cosac/.

an element of hypocrisy in claiming to have power and control, even when it may not be strictly true, in order to encourage citizens to vote in national elections.

Vice-President Šefčovič, Commissioner for Inter-Institutional Relations and Administration, responded to some of the points that had been raised. He noted that the Commission often receives conflicting contributions from different parliaments, even from those with parliamentary majorities of the same political family. This makes it challenging to know how to proceed in response to NPs' contributions as a whole. Thanks to changes to internal systems, the Commission should be able to make higher quality responses to contributions in future, and to do so within three months.

He responded to Ms Strik's question, saying it was important for the Commission to have information about NPs' views. This information formed an important part of the briefing for Commissioners going into negotiations in Council and Parliament, and ultimately in trilogues. He also advocated NPs submitting responses to public consultations run by the Commission, as NPs' opinions carried a great deal of weight. In the future, the Commission would inform NPs directly about public consultations and hearings, and in response to NPs' request, would send directly all the documents that were being sent to the Council.

Ms Maipetra Kumpula-Natri, Chair of the EU Affairs Committee in the Finnish Eduskunta, said that while the most important channel for the NPs to contribute to the legislative processes was through national ministers, it was also important for NPs to know about how EU proposals were being developed and where the ideas were coming from. It would be important to have those Commissioners and Commission civil servants who were responsible for a certain policy field to visit and speak to NPs—or to conduct video conferences—about policies being developed in their field.

Mr Edmund Wittbrodt, Chairman of the European Union Affairs Committee of the Polish Senate, highlighted the distinction between decisions taken by the executive and those taken by the legislature in terms of democratic legitimacy, and said a discussion was needed about whether decisions should be taken by the former or the latter.

Mr Michael Connarty, member of the European Scrutiny Committee of the UK House of Commons, argued that the yellow card mechanism had only had a minor impact, and was in fact a sop to NPs to persuade them to agree to the Lisbon Treaty. Post-Lisbon, the mechanisms of restructuring Europe had changed, and major changes were now being dictated by the response to the euro area crisis, giving the Commission greater power over euro 'ins'.

Lord Hannay of Chiswick, member of the EU Select Committee of the UK House of Lords and Chairman of the EU Sub-Committee on Home Affairs, Health and Education, disagreed with Mr Connarty, saying that the yellow card mechanism had had a slow start, but was now becoming stronger. He contrasted the eight weeks given to NPs to issue ROs with the unlimited time the Council had in which to negotiate a proposal. He also noted that the yellow card was only a negative power, setting NPs against the Commission and possibly also the EP, which often had a different view on subsidiarity to NPs. In order to have a more positive dialogue, there had to be more debate between national MPs and MEPs, as Mr Martínez Martínez had suggested. He noted that almost every inquiry conducted by the Lords EU Committee took evidence from MEPs. Lord Hannay also agreed with the suggestion from Vice-President Šefčovič that earlier engagement with policy formation was crucial.

Ms Kjer Hansen remarked on the outcome of the 'cluster' meeting held on free movement, which would be a letter to Commissioner László Andar. She said that the Commission's openness to direct contact from NPs was very welcome. She thanked Lord Boswell and the Lithuanian Presidency for organising the session and expressed the hope that there would be more such meetings in the future.

Mr Leegte commented briefly on the Tweede Kamer's experience in hearing Commissioners, using the example of discussing trade with China. He also referred to the Tweede Kamer's position paper, circulated earlier that day, which called for the Commission to make a political commitment to give greater time for ROs to be submitted, and a lower threshold for triggering a 'yellow card' review. This would not require treaty change if the Commission would give a political commitment and act accordingly.

¹⁴⁸ This paper is available online on the Tweede Kamer website at http://www.tweedekamer.nl/ images/Brochure Democratic Legitimacy in the EU 181-237266.pdf.

APPENDIX 6: WRITTEN CONTRIBUTIONS AND REASONED OPINIONS BY NATIONAL PARLIAMENTS

This table shows:

These totals include written contributions under the Barroso initiative, and reasoned opinions submitted under Protocol 2. (a) the total number of written opinions submitted by national parliaments and chambers in each of 2010, 2011 and 2012. At the time of publication figures were not available for the total number of written opinions submitted in 2013 (b) the number of reasoned opinions submitted by national parliaments and chambers in each of 2010, 2011, 2012 and 2013.

These figures should be taken as an approximate guide only. Different documents can give different figures, for example depending on whether a reasoned opinion relating to two proposals counts as one or two opinions.

		2010149		2011150		2012151		2013152
		(a) Total number of	(b) Reasoned opinions	(a) Total number of	(b) Reasoned	(a) Total number of	(b) Reasoned	(b) Reasoned
Austria	Bundesrat	13	2	3	1	12	3	9
	Nationalrat	12	1	7	0	3	1	0
Belgium	Chambre des Représentants	1	0	4	1	6	3	1
	Sénat	0	0	2	1	0	0	1
Bulgaria	Narodno Sabranie	0	0	19	2	13	0	0

149 Figures taken from Annual Report 2010 on relations between the European Commission and National Parliaments (COM(2011) 345 final)

¹⁵⁰ Figures taken from Annual Report 2011 on relations between the European Commission and National Parliaments (COM(2012) 375 final)

¹⁵¹ Figures taken from Annual Report 2012 on relations between the European Commission and National Parliaments (COM(2013) 565 final)

¹⁵² Figures taken from the Written report on the work of IPEX in 2013, available on www.ipex.eu.

		2010149		2011150		2012151		2013152
		(a) Total number of opinions	(b) Reasoned opinions	(a) Total number of opinions	(b) Reasoned opinions	(a) Total number of opinions	(b) Reasoned opinions	(b) Reasoned opinions
Croatia ¹⁵³	Croatian Parliament	1	I	1	I		1	0
Cyprus	Vouli ton Antiproposon	1	0	1	1	2	1	1
Czech Republic	Poslanecká sněmovna	3	1	5	0	10	0	0
	Senát	29	1	43	0	46	0	2
Germany	Bundesrat	23	1	33	1	59	5	3
	Bundestag	9	1	9	1	2	1	0
Denmark	Folketing	11	2	14	1	8	3	1
Spain	Cortes Generales (both Chambers)	4	0	2	2	<i>L</i>	2	ıc
Estonia	Riigikogu	0	0	0	0	2	0	1
France	Assemblée Nationale	0	0	2	1	0	0	1
	Sénat	3	3	4	1	19	7	4

 153 Croatia formally joined the EU on 1 July 2013.

		2010149		2011150		2012151		2013152
		(a) Total number of opinions	(b) Reasoned opinions	(a) Total number of opinions	(b) Reasoned opinions	(a) Total number of opinions	(b) Reasoned opinions	(b) Reasoned opinions
Greece	Vouli ton Ellinon	4	0	4	0	9	0	2
Hungary	Országgyűlés	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
Ireland	Dail Eireann	0	0	1	1	0	0	0
	Oireachtas (both Chambers)	3	0	0	0	7	0	3
Italy	Camera dei Deputati	25	0	28	2	15	0	1
	Senato della Repubblica	71	1	92	3	96	1	1
Lithuania	Seimas	4	2	4	0	1	1	9
Luxembourg	Chambre des Députés	2	3	14	2	9	3	3
Latvia	Saeima	1	0	1	0	1	1	1
Malta	Kamra tad- Deputati	0	0	2	2	2	1	5
Netherlands	Tweede Kamer	1	0	1	1	3	3	9
	Eerste Kamer	3	0	9	0	7	2	4
	Both Chambers	2	2	3	2	1	1	0

		2010149		2011150		2012151		2013152
		(a) Total number of opinions	(b) Reasoned opinions	(a) Total number of opinions	(b) Reasoned opinions	(a) Total number of opinions	(b) Reasoned opinions	(b) Reasoned opinions
Poland	Sejm	2	2	5	5	3	3	2
	Senat	5	4	4	4	11	1	1
Portugal	Assembleia da Republica	106	0	184	1	227	1	1
Romania	Camera Deputatilor	0	0	40	2	26	0	3
	Senatul	6	0	33	2	2	0	3
	Both Chambers	2	0	1	1	0	0	0
Suomi Finland	Eduskunta	1	0	2	1	1	1	1
Slovakia	Národná rada	0	0	2	2	1	1	0
Slovenia	Državni zbor	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
	Državni svet	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Sweden	Riksdag	20	3	42	11	33	20	14
United Kingdom	House of Commons	3	3	8	3	9	3	4
	House of Lords	12	2	16	1	16	1	3
TOTAL		387	34	622	64	663	70	92

APPENDIX 7: GLOSSARY AND LIST OF ACRONYMS

AFCO Constitutional Affairs Committee of the European Parliament. Committee **CFSP** The European Union's Common Foreign and Security Policy. **COSAC** Conference of Parliamentary Committees for EU Affairs. Box 4 provides further information. **CSDP** The European Union's Common Security and Defence Policy: a key component of the CFSP. **CSR** Country Specific Recommendation. (Part of the European Semester: recommendations to guide the policies of each Member State, proposed by the Commission and adopted by the Council each year.) **ECON** Economic and Monetary Affairs Committee of the European Committee Parliament. An agency of the European Union dealing with judicial co-**Eurojust** operation in criminal matters. European The EU level-framework for co-ordinating and assessing Member States' structural reforms and fiscal policy, and for Semester monitoring and addressing macroeconomic imbalances. See footnote 123. Europol An agency of the European Union supporting co-operation in law enforcement. Inter-parliamentary EU Information Exchange website. A **IPEX** platform for national parliaments and the European Parliament to share information concerning issues related to the European Union. LIBE Civil Liberties, Justice and Home Affairs Committee of the Committee European Parliament. Under Protocol 2 to the EU Treaties, if reasoned opinions Orange Card comprising over half of the available votes are issued, the Commission must review the proposal and, if it wishes to proceed, justify why it considers that the proposal complies with the principle of subsidiarity If the Commission does proceed, a majority vote in the European Parliament, or a vote of 55% of the Member States in the European Council, will block the proposal. This is known as an Orange Card. See Box 1. **Proportionality** Principle defined in Article 5 of the Treaty on European Union as requiring that "the content and form of Union action shall not exceed what is necessary to achieve the objectives of the Treaties". See paragraph 75. Reasoned Under Protocol 2 to the EU Treaties, a reasoned opinion may Opinion be issued by a national parliament or chamber if it thinks that a draft EU law does not comply with the principle of subsidiarity. See Boxes 1 and 2.

Red Card Under Protocol 2 to the EU Treaties, a national parliament may

bring a case before the EU Court of Justice, arguing that an adopted legislative act does not comply with the principle of subsidiarity. This is known as a Red Card. See Box 1. See also

paragraph 92 for another meaning of 'Red Card'.

Subsidiarity Principle defined in Article 5 of the Treaty on European Union

as: "the Union shall act only if and in so far as the objectives of the proposed action cannot be sufficiently achieved by the Member States, either at central level or at regional and local level, but can rather, by reason of the scale or effects of the proposed action, be better achieved at Union level". See Box 1.

TEU Treaty on European Union.

Yellow Card Under Protocol 2 to the EU Treaties, if sufficient national

parliaments or chambers issue reasoned opinions on a draft law, the Commission must review the draft law. This is known as a

Yellow Card. See Boxes 1 and 2.